

MID-TERM REVIEW

OF

CARIBBEAN REGIONAL

TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE CENTRE

(CARTAC)

(UNDP RLA/01/011)

PREPARED BY

CONSULTING AND AUDIT CANADA
112 Kent Street, Place de Ville, Tower B
Ottawa, Ontario
K1A 0S5

AUGUST 2003

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS	ii
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	iv
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	v
CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Overview of the Project	1
1.2 Purpose of Mid-term Review	2
1.3 Methodology	2
1.4 Mid-term Review Team	3
1.5 Organisation of the Report	3
CHAPTER 2 ANALYSIS OF CARTAC ACTIVITIES	5
2.1 Introduction	5
2.2 Strategic Approach	5
2.3 Analysis of CARTAC Activities	6
2.4 Views of Countries Visited	10
2.5 Views of Countries not Visited	11
2.6 Responsiveness and Appropriateness of Activities	13
2.7 Project Costs, Impact and Results	14
2.8 Summary Findings	15
CHAPTER 3 MANAGEMENT OF THE CARTAC OFFICE	18
3.1 Introduction	18
3.2 General	18
3.3 Budget and Accounts	19
3.4 Administration	20
3.5 Reports	21
3.6 Summary Findings	22
CHAPTER 4 CARTAC GOVERNANCE	23
4.1 Introduction	23
4.2 UNDP Role	23
4.3 IMF as Executing Agency	24
4.4 Steering Committee	26
4.5 Technical Panels	28
4.6 Summary Findings	29

CHAPTER 5	OTHER MACRO ISSUES	30
5.1	Introduction	30
5.2	Regional Approach to Technical Assistance	30
5.3	Capacity Building and Sustainability	32
5.4	<i>Modus Operandi</i> : Reactive or Proactive	34
5.5	Participating Country Support	35
5.6	Summary Findings	35
CHAPTER 6	SUMMARY FINDINGS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	37
6.1	Summary Findings	37
6.2	Recommendations	40
APPENDIX A	TERMS OF REFERENCE	i
APPENDIX B	FINANCIAL CONTRIBUTIONS	vi
APPENDIX C	CARTAC ACTIVITIES	ix
APPENDIX D	LIST OF PEOPLE MET	xix
APPENDIX E	LIST OF PEOPLE PHONED	xxiv

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

CAC	Consulting and Audit Canada
CARICOM	Caribbean Community
CARTAC	Caribbean Regional Technical Assistance Centre
CDB	Caribbean Development Bank
CIDA	Canadian International Development Agency
COFAP	Council of Ministers of Finance and Planning
CSME	Caribbean Single Market and Economy
DFID	Department for International Development
ECCB	Eastern Caribbean Central Bank
ECCU	Eastern Caribbean Customs Union
IBRD	International Bank for Reconstruction and Development
IDB	Inter American Development Bank
IMF	International Monetary Fund
OECS	Organisation of Eastern Caribbean States
OTM	Office of Technical Assistance Management
PEM	Public Expenditure Management of IMF
PFTAC	Pacific Financial Technical Assistance Centre
PSU	Program Support Unit
SATAP	Stabilisation and Adjustment Technical Assistance Program
TA	Technical Assistance
UNDP	United Nations Development Programme
USAID	United States Agency for International Development
USD	United States Dollar
VAT	Value Added Tax
WHD	Western Hemisphere Division of IMF

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

There was a clear need in the Caribbean region for increased technical assistance in the area of economic and financial management, the CARTAC project was well-designed to meet that need, and CARTAC has been well executed. CARTAC has become well integrated within the region, fills a niche that cannot be filled by other projects, and performs an important role of helping coordinate technical assistance of other donor projects in the region. CARTAC's activities are of the highest professional quality. They are timely, appropriate and well executed. The Centre has played a significant and positive role in the region and is much appreciated by the participating countries.

The groundwork for a successful Centre has been laid. However, capacity building is a long-term and on-going process. It will not be finished at the end of this three-year current phase. The reviewers recommend, therefore, that donors continue to support the Centre at the end of this current phase and that all of the donors currently funding the Centre continue that funding in the follow-on phase.

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

1.1 OVERVIEW OF PROJECT

The Caribbean Regional Technical Assistance Centre (CARTAC) is a regional resource, based in Barbados, which provides technical assistance in core areas of economic and financial management at the request of its participating countries. CARTAC was created as a result of a Caribbean Community (CARICOM) Council of Ministers of Finance and Planning (COFAP) decision in September of 1999. CARTAC became operational in November 2001 and the current phase of donor support for the Centre will come to an end at the end of 2004 or the beginning of 2005.

Countries in the region face similar problems in meeting standards of economic and financial governance expected of them by their citizens and by investors. CARTAC was created to help develop skills and institutional capacity in the specialised areas required to design and implement measures to meet these standards at the national, regional and international levels. Countries participating in CARTAC are: Anguilla; Antigua & Barbuda; The Bahamas; Barbados; Belize; British Virgin Islands; Cayman Islands; Dominica; Dominican Republic; Grenada; Guyana; Haiti; Jamaica; Montserrat; St. Kitts and Nevis; St. Lucia; St. Vincent & The Grenadines; Suriname; Trinidad & Tobago; and Turks and Caicos Islands.

CARTAC operates as a UNDP project (UNDP RLA/01/011). It is financed from contributions from bilateral and multilateral donors, from payments-in-kind, and from annual contributions from participating countries. The principal contributors, in addition to each of the above listed participating countries, are: Barbados; CDB; CIDA; DFID; EU; IBRD; IDB (pledged); Ireland; IMF; UNDP; and USAID.

The IMF is the executing agency. The IMF has provided an IMF staff member as the Program Coordinator, has contracted the long-term Advisors, has helped set up the office and computer systems in Barbados, has provided backstopping for the long-term Advisors, and has helped source short-term technical advisers. In addition to funding the Program Coordinator, the IMF also funds two of the assistants in the CARTAC office.

The priorities of CARTAC were outlined in the Project Document and have been confirmed by a Steering Committee consisting of six representatives from participating countries, five representatives from the bilateral and multilateral agencies, and one each from CARICOM and the CDB. The Steering Committee meets every six months, with every third meeting being convened in plenary session.

The mission of CARTAC is to enhance the institutional and human capacities of countries in the Caribbean region to achieve their macroeconomic, fiscal and monetary policy objectives. It meets its mission by providing technical services in four core areas, namely: (a) Public Expenditure Management; (b) Tax/Customs Policy and Administration; (c) Financial Sector Regulation and Supervision; and (d) Economic and Financial Statistics.

1.2 PURPOSE OF MID-TERM REVIEW

The mid-term review was undertaken to help funding and implementing agencies foster a greater level of understanding of CARTAC's work. The mid-term review ascertains activities to date and should help the Steering Committee determine optimal strategies for the Centre's continuation. The terms of reference for the mid-term review are presented as Appendix A.

1.3 METHODOLOGY

The field work and report writing for the mid-term review were conducted by James Bucknall and Neville Grant over a two-month period from mid June 2003 to mid August 2003. The methodology of the mid-term review consisted of:

1. A review of the minutes of Steering Committee meetings;
2. A review and analysis of CARTAC's periodic work plans and activity reports that are presented to the Steering Committee;
3. Several discussions with CARTAC's Program Coordinator, the long-term Advisors, and the administrative and financial assistants;
4. Personal interviews with officials of central banks, ministries of finance, and other government departments in: (i) The Bahamas; (ii) Barbados, (iii) Dominica; (iv) Grenada; (v) Guyana; (vi) St Kitts and Nevis; (vii) St. Lucia, (viii) St. Vincent and The Grenadines, and (ix) Trinidad & Tobago;
5. Telephone and/or e-mail interviews with representatives of several of the other 11 participating countries;
6. Interviews with regional organisations including CARICOM, CDB and ECCB in Barbados, Guyana and St. Kitts and Nevis;
7. Interviews with representatives of CIDA, DFID, EU, UNDP and USAID in Barbados;
8. Interviews with officials of IMF, IDB, World Bank and UNDP in Washington, DC and New York;
9. A review of office procedures, filing systems and financial accounts in Barbados;
10. A detailed study of 12 official activity files and 12 back-up working files in the CARTAC office in Barbados;

11. A review of 12 examples of monthly long-term Advisor reports to Washington; and
12. A review of 16 Back to Office Reports prepared by the long-term Advisors and short-term consultants.

A list of people met is presented as Appendix D. A list of people contacted by email and telephone is presented as Appendix E.

1.4 MID-TERM REVIEW TEAM

The Steering Committee agreed that the international arm of a government consulting agency should undertake the mid-term review. Consulting and Audit Canada (CAC) was selected as the most appropriate body.

Consulting and Audit Canada (CAC) is a Special Operating Agency of the Canadian Government. Its services are available to federal government organisations and other public sector and international organisations. Internationally, CAC has provided consulting and audit services to a wide range of national governments and international organisations. It specialises in providing services to improve the quality of the public sector and to evaluate programs designed to strengthen public sector economic and financial management. CAC ran two separate competitions to select the reviewers. James Bucknall won the *economics specialist* competition and Neville Grant won the *financial services specialist* competition.

James Bucknall has a PhD in economics and worked for 14 years in the federal Ministry of Finance in Ottawa, Canada. Since 1984 he has specialised in designing, executing, monitoring, evaluating and providing technical assistance to economic management projects in 32 countries in Africa, Asia, and the Caribbean region. In the late 1990s he was the Financial Secretary of the Government of Sierra Leone.

Neville Grant is President of G.N. Grant and Associates, a financial consulting firm in Ottawa, Canada. He served as Managing Director of the Cayman Islands Monetary Authority; Advisor, Bank Supervision, Bank of Zambia; and Director, Bank Supervision in Canada. He has also worked as a Financial Sector Advisor with the International Monetary Fund in Washington D.C.

1.5 ORGANISATION OF THE REPORT

There are four substantive chapters in this report. Each chapter has a section entitled summary findings. Recommendations are also included in each chapter at the appropriate location.

Chapter 2 contains an analysis of CARTAC's main activities. The principal topics discussed include: (a) the strategic approach followed by CARTAC in developing its program; (b) an analysis of the main countries in which CARTAC has been most active; (c) feedback on CARTAC's activities from the countries that were visited; (d) feedback from several countries that were not visited; (e) the responsiveness of CARTAC to the needs of the participating countries and the appropriateness of CARTAC's activities; and (f) an analysis of CARTAC's cost and outputs.

The management and administration of the CARTAC office in Barbados is discussed in chapter 3. Subjects covered include: (a) the CARTAC budget; (b) CARTAC's systems of accounts; (c) general administration procedures; and (d) the quality and appropriateness of the three systems of reports.

The subject of CARTAC governance is reviewed in chapter 4. This chapter reviews the role of the UNDP, the IMF, the Steering Committee, and the Technical Panels.

Some of the remaining, more macro issues, are reviewed in chapter 5. These include: (a) regional approach to technical assistance; (b) capacity building and sustainability; (c) the question of whether CARTAC should be reactive or proactive; and (d) participating country support.

Finally, the principal findings and recommendations are summarised and presented in chapter 6.

CHAPTER 2

ANALYSIS OF CARTAC ACTIVITIES

2.1 INTRODUCTION

The purpose of this chapter is to discuss : (a) the strategic approach employed by CARTAC in determining its work-plan; (b) the regions and countries that CARTAC is most active in; (c) the overall reactions of countries that are making extensive use of CARTAC services; (d) the reasons why certain countries are not using CARTAC's resources as much as others; (e) the responsiveness of CARTAC to the changing needs in the region; and (f) the cost efficiency of the *inputs* and the value of the *outputs* to date.

2.2 STRATEGIC APPROACH

When the CARTAC long-term Advisors started with CARTAC in late 2001 and early 2002, each one, when requested by the participating government, visited the country and conducted a diagnostic review of the issues. In many countries, Guyana for example, the government had a well developed PRSP/PRGF program framework and all of CARTAC's activities fit into this framework. In other countries, the national program was less well developed and CARTAC and the host government worked on the program together. The OECS is an example of this latter approach where all of CARTAC's work is guided by the OECS and the ECCU Monetary Council's development strategy which includes fiscal convergence, tax reform, and the financial and statistical sectors. CARTAC contributed significantly to both the development of the strategy as well as to its implementation.

Following the diagnostic phase and the development or confirmation of the participating country's strategic plan, an overall work plan was developed and the work was divided up between the potential participants whether they be the government itself, multilateral institutions, bilateral donors or CARTAC. Where a particular issue required longer term inputs and where other donor projects were involved, then these issues were worked on by the donor projects. In those cases where no other donor was involved and where the nature of the issue fits with CARTAC's mandate, then CARTAC became involved. The nature of this involvement included technical advice from the long-term Advisor, a specific training activity or seminar, short-term experts and consultants or in coming or out going professional attachments.

Most of CARTAC's longer term work fits within the above logical and coherent framework, but not all of it. There are cases where specific problems arise which are best resolved by CARTAC, as opposed to one of the other donors, because CARTAC is

flexible and can react rapidly. An example of this type of activity would include the development and support of the Cash Management Unit in Dominica. While not part of the overall strategic plan, this intervention solved a particular issue in a timely manner. Other examples would be CARTAC, by financing an IT expert from Barbados, helping Dominica resolve some of its Smart Stream software PEM reporting problems, and, by coordinating with other donors, assisting in obtaining financing for rolling out Smart Stream to all Dominican government agencies. Other CARTAC activities may be more regional in nature. These would include the regional training programs, the OECS tax policy study, and the Smart Stream Users Conference.

2.3 ANALYSIS OF CARTAC ACTIVITIES

CARTAC's mandate permits it to work in four main areas in 20 different countries. The following tables show the principal countries in which CARTAC is working. The data is developed from material that has been presented to the Steering Committee at its meeting in February of 2003. The data from which these tables were developed are presented as Appendix C.

Table 1 shows the activities that are reported by each long-term Advisor, in each country, in each of the three six-month periods that CARTAC has been in operation. Certain general conclusions can be drawn from the data presented in this table.

- The largest number of long-term Advisor activities is found within the OECS, ECCB and OECS countries. Some 25 activities were in OECS and ECCB and were classified as sub-regional. Another 36 were in individual OECS countries.
- The second largest number of long-term Advisor activities, 23, were classified as regional, i.e. were not associated with any one individual country or sub-region but were for the whole region.
- The third largest number of long-term Advisor activities was recorded for Barbados followed closely by Guyana.
- The remaining activities were spread out over the region with five countries participating in one or less activities.
- More activities were recorded in *Financial Services* but this likely reflects that there were two long-term Advisors working in this area.
- By and large, if CARTAC was active in one technical area in a country or region, it was also active in other technical areas in that country or region.

TABLE 1
LONG TERM ADVISOR ACTIVITIES BY COUNTRY AND REGION

Country/Region	PEM			Tax & Customs			Financial Services			Statistics		
	<i>1</i>	<i>2</i>	<i>3</i>	<i>1</i>	<i>2</i>	<i>3</i>	<i>1</i>	<i>2</i>	<i>3</i>	<i>1</i>	<i>2</i>	<i>3</i>
Anguilla	1											1
Antigua & Barbuda												
The Bahamas	2				1	1			1	1		
Barbados	2			3	5	2	3	1	2	1	1	
Belize				1					1	1		
British Virgin Islands								2	1			
Cayman islands	2								1			
Dominica		1	2			1		1	1			
Dominican Republic												
Grenada	1		1					2	2		2	
Guyana	2	1	1		1	3	1	4	3			
Haiti												
Jamaica				1								
Montserrat												
St.Kitts and Nevis						1			1			1
St. Lucia					2	1		2	1			
St. Vincent & The Grenadines			1			3		2	4		1	
Suriname					1			2				
Trinidad & Tobago	1	1	1									
Turks and Caicos											1	
OECS and ECCB	1	1	2		2	2	3	4	6	1	2	1
Regional	2		2		5	2	2	5	2			3
Total	14	4	10	5	17	16	9	25	26	4	7	6

Key to Headings

- 1* Advisor activities undertaken October 2001 – February 2002
- 2* Advisor activities undertaken March 2002 – August 2002
- 3* Advisor activities undertaken September 2002 – February 2003

Attachment 2 of the February 2003 Steering Committee minutes provided a summary of all of the training activities and seminars, professional attachments, regional short-term experts and international short-term experts. Table 2 shows how these various activities were spread out over the 20 participating countries. The following conclusions can be drawn from these data:

- The three largest categories of participant are OECS sub region, regional and the individual OECS countries.

- After the above three areas, the next largest participant countries are Barbados and Guyana.

TABLE 2
TRAINING AND CONSULTING ACTIVITIES BY COUNTRY

Country/Region	PEM				Tax & Customs				Financial Services				Statistics			
	1	2	3	4	1	2	3	4	1	2	3	4	1	2	3	4
Anguilla						1									1	
Antigua & Barbuda	1															
The Bahamas	2															
Barbados	1				5	2	1	4			1	2				
Belize					1		1									
British Virgin Islands						1										
Cayman islands																
Dominica	1		2	1	1		1									
Dominican Republic																
Grenada									1		5					
Guyana					3		1	2	2		5					
Haiti	1															
Jamaica																
Montserrat																
St.Kitts and Nevis				2	1	2	1		1		9					
St. Lucia	1				3	2	1	2	1	2	9					
St. Vincent & The Grenadines				1	2			2	1		1					
Suriname																
Trinidad & Tobago	3		1	2												
Turks and Caicos																
OECS and ECCB	1		1	2	5		8		4		1		2			
Regional	3					1		4	1			5	1			2
Total	14	0	4	8	21	9	14	14	11	2	31	7	3	0	1	2

Key to headings

- Activity 1 Training Activities & Seminars
 Activity 2 Professional Attachments
 Activity 3 Short-Term Experts - Regional
 Activity 4 Short-Term Experts – International

It should be noted that representatives of **all** countries attended some of these training sessions.

The next table in this section, Table 3, weights the training and seminars by showing both the number of participants and the person-days of training (number of persons trained times the length of the training session). This table shows that:

- 1,613 have undertaken training or attended a seminar provided by CARTAC;
- The total number of person-days of training is 4,610; and
- Some 90% of the training was in PEM, Tax and Financial Services.

**TABLE 3
TRAINING AND SEMINARS BY TECHNICAL AREA**

	PEM		Tax		FS		Statistics	
	1	2	1	2	1	2	1	2
Training and Seminars	415	1197	281	1785	860	1228	57	400

Headings: **1.** Number of People Trained
 2. Total Person-Days of Training

Table 4 shows the number of professional attachments, regionally based short-term experts and internationally based short-term experts and the person days of these experts by the four categories of advice provided by CARTAC. Based on this analysis one can observe:

- More short-term experts have been used in Tax and Financial Services than in PEM and Statistics;
- Regional short-term experts are used more often than international experts

**TABLE 4
PROFESSIONAL ATTACHMENTS AND SHORT-TERM EXPERTS**

	PEM		Tax		FS		Statistics	
	1	2	1	2	1	2	1	2
Professional Attachments	0	0	7	54	2	10	2	10
S-T Experts - Regional	4	21	12	173	37	303	1	5
S-T Experts - International	4	104	8	72	8	40	2	20

Headings: **1.** Number of Activities
 2. Number of Person-Days

2.4 VIEWS OF COUNTRIES VISITED

Based on this analysis the reviewers decided to concentrate their in-country interviews to those countries in which CARTAC had been most active, i.e. Barbados, Guyana, Trinidad and Tobago, St. Kitts, Dominica, St. Lucia, St. Vincent and The Grenadines, Grenada and The Bahamas. This section summarises some of the more important findings derived from these interviews. No attempt is made here to describe individual projects or the response of individual countries to these projects. This information is described in fine detail in the Back to Office Reports, the Monthly Reports of the Advisors to the IMF in Washington, and the Work Plans and Activity Reports. The following comments apply to CARTAC's work in public expenditure management, tax and customs reform, financial sector regulation and supervision, and economic and financial statistics.

All of the participating countries spoke very highly of the need for and *modus operandi* of CARTAC. From the point of view of the individual participating countries, CARTAC is a success. Almost everyone spoke of CARTAC's openness to requests, the speediness of its response, the quality of its inputs and its key strategic support at crucial junctures. CARTAC has, in the view of the participating countries, filled an important role in the Caribbean. Several countries mentioned that the Council of Ministers of Finance and Planning of CARICOM had publicly expressed its support of CARTAC activities.

Participating countries were impressed at how quickly and how well CARTAC had become integrated into the region. As a result of this integration, CARTAC did not duplicate the work of other multinational or bilateral agencies and their projects. Rather CARTAC has been able to complement the work of other agencies and is able to use both its ability to move quickly and its technical capacity to fill a niche that other agencies are unable to fill. Participating countries all agreed that CARTAC's activities were all more effective when the country had a well developed strategy and action plan which was owned by the country. This action plan could have been developed prior to the creation of CARTAC or with the assistance of a CARTAC long-term Advisor. Regardless of the genesis, the important point is that there should be an action plan and that plan must be owned and supported by the participating country.

Many of the countries in the region face common issues yet, for a variety of reasons, the skills and lessons learned in one country are not easily applied in others. CARTAC has been able to overcome this problem in a number of ways such as creating the PEM Network, holding the Smart Stream Users Conference and the secondment of experts from one country to another. Participating countries appreciate the fact that CARTAC's advice is practical and hands-on. There is a general sense among the participating countries that the region is good analytically but that it is sometimes lacking in its implementing ability. CARTAC is seen as useful in bridging this gap between theory and implementation.

The consensus is that where a regional approach is required, it should be followed. Likewise, when a national approach is required then that is the way things should be done. Regional courses and seminars are much appreciated as they are more efficient, allow participants to network with practitioners in other countries, and permit the sharing and spread of best practices. At the same time, even though there is a region wide need for the Stabilisation and Adjustment Technical Assistance Program (SATAP) in the OECS, each country accepts that the issues it faces are somewhat different from its neighbours and each country must develop its own unit.

The Program Coordinator and the individual long-term Advisors are all very much appreciated by participating countries. Many participants made a special point of expressing their gratitude and appreciation of the former PEM long-term Advisor. Participating countries gave their full endorsement to all of CARTAC's long-term Advisors and gave praise to the short-term resources that were engaged by CARTAC for training, seminars and short-term consultancies. Many people interviewed singled out one or more of the long-term Advisors for special praise. They found them open to ideas, cooperative in developing activities or a program of activities, prompt to find resources and always ready to help out over the phone or through emails. The reviewers were shown several email strings that support the depth of the long-term Advisors backstopping.

Participating countries felt that all interventions were made with due regard to costs and benefits. Most felt that the administrative and logistical arrangements surrounding training courses and seminars sought the right balance between luxury and frugality. Many participating countries felt that the courses were useful and the information gained was being put to practical uses. The auditing courses were mentioned by several countries in this context.

All participating countries want the Centre to be funded after the completion of the current phase.

2.5 VIEWS OF COUNTRIES NOT VISITED

The reviewers did not visit in person all of the participating countries in CARTAC because of the constraints of time and financial resources. Those countries that the reviewers were unable to visit were contacted by the reviewers by email and telephone.

All respondents indicated some familiarity with CARTAC's services, although the degree of familiarity varied from one country to another. Some were familiar with the entire range of services. Others were less familiar and knew of the services that were offered in the area of their particular expertise and responsibility. It sometimes appeared that

knowledge might have been spotty in a participating country because of an issue of internal government communication. Several respondents hinted that the pressure of day-to-day activities meant that they did not have time to get around to thinking about CARTAC. They suggested that CARTAC should make an annual visit to see what each country is doing. This would include a discussion of areas of weaknesses and a listing of priorities. This would help to focus the mind and would result in greater utilisation of services.

Several respondents had initiated requests for assistance. The requests were initially by telephone call to one of the long-term Advisors to discuss the issue. This was followed in a number of instances by a visit by the long-term Advisor to the country to discuss the matter in greater detail. After the details were fleshed out and the matter clarified a letter was sent by the Head of the relative agency or government department to the CARTAC Program Coordinator. In at least one instance the request for assistance was a result of a review of systems that was conducted by an international agency that made several recommendations. As a result, the country decided to request CARTAC to assist in implementing the recommendations. All of the respondents regarded the turn around time to be quite quick, usually within a few weeks or even a few days of making the initial telephone enquiry a concrete proposal regarding assistance was in place. The type of assistance the countries received varied. In some cases it related to assistance in writing of legislation or regulations and in other instances training for staff and in another instance a seminar to which regulators and private sector individuals were the recipients. All respondents that received assistance were pleased with the quality, including the training, which they noted is being put to good use.

Those who used CARTAC noted that as a result of the favourable experience, including the ease with which request can be made, they are likely to request more assistance in the future. One country that is taking advantage of courses and seminars to upgrade skills stated that a need has not yet arisen for direct assistance. Others are still working out how CARTAC can provide further assistance to them in the future. All indicated that it is their intention to use more of CARTAC's assistance in the future.

In general respondents believe that the improvements that were made in their country as a result of CARTAC's assistance are sustainable. However, with respect to training, most indicated that another round of training will be needed as the department or agency is in the process of hiring additional staff to bolster its capacity to carry out its functions. A plea was made to use local and regional experts where possible as this will lead to capacity building within the region.

Lack of knowledge regarding CARTAC is not the primary reason that some countries are not using CARTAC at all or not as much as others. All countries have sufficient knowledge of CARTAC that they could use its services if they wanted or needed to. A number of regional activities covering all aspects of CARTAC's mandate have been

organised and participants from all of the countries have been invited to these presentations. While all countries are generally aware of CARTAC, it is not clear in some instances that all of the government departments that could benefit from CARTAC's services are aware of how CARTAC can help them. This is an internal government issue and relates to an issue of lack of communication across government departments. Communications among government officials in various departments was not as effective as it should have been and information that was useful about CARTAC's activities was not passed on from one department to other departments.

The reasons for not participating are quite varied. Some initial reluctance to participate related to CARTAC's newness and the jurisdictions were not aware of the range and quality of services and how to go about requesting such services. Part also related to caution regarding CARTAC's association with the IMF. These concerns have been overcome and more requests are now coming from such countries.

Some countries did not immediately have the capacity to absorb some of the services on offer. The jurisdictions are working to rectify the situation and expect that requests for appropriate assistance will be forwarded to CARTAC at some time in the future. Others had more pressing problems that had to be attended to and were not able to plan their work effectively to integrate CARTAC's assistance into their work plans. Some were in the process of formulating overall plans and did not want to get involved with CARTAC until their own plans were clear and it could be determined how best CARTAC could help while others believe that they are able at present to manage without CARTAC's involvement. Some have had reform programs underway even before CARTAC came on the scene. They are continuing their programs and can see a need at a later stage for CARTAC's involvement. Finally there are some countries that have greater capacity than others to resolve their own issues and it appears that those who have greater capacity have been slower than others in utilising CARTAC's assistance.

2.6 RESPONSIVENESS AND APPROPRIATENESS OF ACTIVITIES

The *modus operandi* of CARTAC is to provide resources to assist countries and regions to execute their action plans that cannot be provided by the host country or by multilateral or bilateral agencies in a timely manner. It is essential, therefore, that CARTAC, in order to be successful, must respond quickly with appropriate resources. This necessitates that there always be resources in reserve to respond to needs and that CARTAC not commit all of its resources to the long-term activities. There are other donor projects that are better suited to providing long-term inputs. CIDA's ECEMP 3 is a good example of this approach. Many participating countries mentioned that they thought that it would be a mistake if CARTAC tied up all of its resources in longer-term activities if it meant that they could no longer undertake short term activities.

The mid-term reviewers verified these observations of the participating countries by a careful review of CARTAC's central files and CARTAC long-term Advisors' working files on training activities and seminars, professional attachments and short-term consultancies. The quality of the training inputs were verified by a review of the qualifications of the trainer, the quality of the training material, and the high grades given by the participants in the formal course evaluation. The final confirmation was the quality of the formal "Back to Office Report" which is prepared at the end of each training session by the trainer. A similar review of the two sets of files was also done for short-term experts. Again the conclusion is that the quality and timeliness of the input was appropriate based on the qualifications of the short-term consultant, the time lapsed between the formal request for assistance, the feed back from the participating country and the quality of the "Back to Office Report".

The economic situation in the Caribbean has not remained static over the last two years. Prior to the creation of CARTAC many countries were under pressure due to the decline in price of many agricultural products and the downturn in tourism. This rapid decline in fortunes has caused crisis or near crisis in some countries and extreme caution in others. Perhaps the worst hit area is the countries of the OECS in general and Dominica in particular. CARTAC, which already had a large program planned for the OECS, responded by increasing the resources allocated to these countries. First, CARTAC increased resources going into Dominica, and second the Centre increased resources across the board in the other OECS countries to help prevent the situation in Dominica from spreading. The creation and strengthening of the SATAP units in individual OECS countries, in collaboration with ECCB, is another example of this responsiveness to changing needs in the region.

2.7 PROJECT COSTS, IMPACT AND RESULTS

Participating countries agree that the individual activities undertaken by CARTAC are the appropriate ones and that they are delivered in a timely fashion. The next question for the reviewers was whether these inputs are delivered with due regard to cost. A careful review of the files and interviews with the Program Coordinator and the long-term Advisors result in a positive answer. The salaries and other remuneration of the long-term advisors are commensurate with their qualifications. The salaries, level of effort and expenses of short term experts are commensurate with international and regional standards. Expenses associated with training courses are monitored carefully and must be kept within an approved budget. CARTAC travel expenses, are not extravagant, e.g. long-term Advisors do not stay in the most expensive hotels available. Furthermore, due regard is given to the cost of holding one course in several countries with the trainer moving or moving the participants from several countries to one central training centre. Based on this analysis the reviewers conclude that the right things are being done at an appropriate cost.

The inputs and outputs of CARTAC during the first 18 months of its existence have been significant. The number and cost of these interventions have been appropriate. Furthermore, the value of the outputs derived from these inputs has been positive: hundreds of people have received thousand of person-days of training; immediate increases in productivity in the work place have been reported by many people; and numerous strategies and detailed action plans have been co-developed with participating countries in all four areas of CARTAC activities. Not only are there the direct benefits from all of these activities but many secondary benefits were reported such as meeting people with the equivalent position in neighbouring countries, sharing problems, solutions and best practices, networking, and seconding staff to neighbouring countries to resolve specific issues.

All of these activities have addressed immediate problems or have been developed to prevent or detect other problems before they become unmanageable. As such they are all worthy from a micro cost benefit vantage point. CARTAC is conscious that its performance in the short run will be measured on the *outputs* derived from its individual *inputs* or activities but that ultimately its performance will be measured on its *impact* on a higher level of indicators. As a result, CARTAC is in the process of developing a number of indicators of change that will used, *inter alia*, to determine the long term *results*. CARTAC should be encouraged to continue the work of defining the *Indicators of Change*.

In summary, the activities of CARTAC are timely and appropriate, are delivered with due regard to cost and are effective in resolving both immediate and longer term issues. The *outputs* to date have justified the cost of *inputs* that have been used to achieve these *outputs*. The longer term and higher level *results* and *impacts* will take time to develop and will be a challenge to measure. CARTAC accepts this challenge and is developing a set of indicators that will measure change over time and which can be used to measure longer term *results* and *impacts*.

2.8 SUMMARY FINDINGS

1. There was a clear need in the Caribbean region for increased technical assistance in the area of economic and financial management, the CARTAC project was well-designed to meet that need, and the CARTAC project has been well executed. CARTAC has played a significant and positive role in the region and is much appreciated by the participating countries and the donors.
2. CARTAC has become well integrated within the region, fills a niche that cannot be filled by other projects, and performs an important role of helping coordinate

technical assistance of other longer term donor projects in the region. CARTAC's activities are of a high professional quality.

3. Its success is in large part attributable to its flexibility and its quick response to requests for assistance. The lack of bureaucracy in making requests has also been a contributing factor. There are neither extensive forms to complete nor complex proposals to write to justify a request. A letter of request has been the usual form.
4. CARTAC's task has been facilitated because the region has been welcoming. Recipients have been uniformly satisfied with the quality of assistance. Interviewees with first hand knowledge of some of the training courses or advisory missions undertaken expressed their satisfaction with the speed and quality of assistance provided. The ability to share experiences with regional counterparts has been one of CARTAC's more important contributions.
5. Ultimately, any technical assistance program is only as successful as the people engaged in its operation. No amount of elaborate project identification, formulation, and monitoring employed by TA providing agencies can guarantee results if the staff, experts and counter-parties involved in its implementation are unsuitable or uncooperative. CARTAC has been fortunate in having good experts selected for its core staff, having the resources available to make use of the skills and talents that abound within the region and elsewhere, and having the resources available to make use of the region's cadre of highly professional and committed civil servants.
6. The approach taken by CARTAC in developing its program of interventions and activities has been both logical and methodical. The individual national and regional work programs thus developed are both coherent and comprehensive. The way that CARTAC does business is not intrusive and this contributes to its success and acceptance. CARTAC has struck the right balance between regional activities and individual country activities.
7. CARTAC interventions appear to be most successful when they are fully integrated into a strategy and work-plan that is developed and owned by the participating country. No activity should be undertaken unless it is requested by an individual government or regional body. CARTAC has been and should continue to be primarily reactive rather than proactive so that all activities are owned by the participating country or the region. CARTAC should continue to concentrate on short-term projects. In doing so it will remain flexible and not get involved with activities that would tie up its resources in the long term and limit its flexibility.

8. The combination of CARTAC's planned, strategic long-term activities and its short-term one-off fire fighting activities is balanced and appropriate. CARTAC interventions have taken into full account the activities of the national government, bilateral donors, and multinational agencies. CARTAC becomes involved in a particular activity only if it the most appropriate agency to undertake the activity.
9. CARTAC's activities have been concentrated on OECS countries, Barbados and Guyana. Most other countries have participated to a lesser extent in CARTAC's activities. A few countries such as the Dominican Republic, Montserrat, Haiti and Suriname, have not, with the exception of regional conferences, training sessions and seminars, participated at all, though it is understood that all four countries have done so since.
10. The reasons that some countries have not used CARTAC as much as others include:
 - Poor communications between government departments as to the availability of CARTAC support;
 - A perception that support is primarily for English speaking countries;
 - An initial reluctance to participate because of CARTAC's association with the IMF;
 - A perceived lack of ability to absorb technical assistance;
 - Pressing problems preventing the country from developing a coherent request for assistance;
 - A perceived sense of not quite being ready to make a formal request; and
 - Having a well developed reform program ongoing and no need to ask for assistance as they have the internal capacity to proceed without CARTAC's assistance.
11. CARTAC has been responsive to the rapidly changing needs of the region.
12. CARTAC takes due regard to cost in all of its activities and is efficient in providing *inputs*. The value of the *outputs* derived from CARTAC's activities justify the costs of the *inputs* used to obtain those *outputs*. It is too soon to measure *results* and *impacts*. CARTAC is developing *Indicators of Change* which should help any future evaluator measure *results* and *impacts*.

CHAPTER 3

MANAGEMENT OF THE CARTAC OFFICE

3.1 INTRODUCTION

The purpose of this chapter is to review the management and administration of the CARTAC office in Barbados. Topics covered include: (a) the management and administration of individual activities; (b) budgets and financial accounts; (c) filing systems and standard operating procedures; and (d) the system of reports.

3.2 GENERAL

The Government of Barbados has provided CARTAC with office accommodation in a new building. The layout of the office is pleasant and suits CARTAC's needs.

The staff compliment in the CARTAC office consists of the Program Coordinator, five long-term Advisors, an economist, two administrative assistants, a financial assistant and a general assistant. The Program Coordinator, one administrative assistant and the general assistant are paid by the IMF. The economist is seconded from the CDB. The rest of the staff is paid out of CARTAC project funds. The reviewers spent a week in the CARTAC office and were able to observe that morale is high.

The administration of each project follows a similar pattern. Preliminary discussions mapping out the general parameters of the project are held with the participating country. Next, a senior level official in the participating country formally requests assistance in writing. This request starts the activity administration in CARTAC and results in the opening of a project file, the preparation of a work-plan and budget and the opening of a financial account and an attendant budget. The activity is executed, including the hiring of short-term consultants where necessary, arranging participants' travel and accommodation etc and the costs are recorded. There is an end of project report which is included in the files. Contracts for short-term consultants usually consist of a one-page contract letter and the terms of reference. The files for training projects are more copious and often include copies of the training material and the participants' evaluations of the activity. The Back to Office Report, prepared by the trainer, is a good record of the rationale for the training program, the approach taken in the course, the trainer's evaluation of the effectiveness of the course and the trainer's summary of the participant's evaluation of the course.

The reviewers read a large number of the formal CARTAC files and found them in order. The reviewers also read a large number of the working files of the individual long-term

Advisors to gain greater insights on individual activities. The reviewers found that the approach taken in developing individual activities to fit into a country strategy and work-plan, was logical in both its development and execution and to be generally of a high professional standard.

3.3 BUDGET AND ACCOUNTS

The current budget of CARTAC, based on pledged funds minus the 3% and 10% retained by the UNDP and IMF respectively, is USD9,923K.

Table 5 shows both the dollar amounts and the percentage of total cost by major categories of expense. This table demonstrates that:

- The five long-term Advisors, plus attendant travel costs, absorb some 42% of the budget;
- Short-term Advisors absorb another 34% of which most, 24%, is used for Tax, Customs and Financial Services short-term Advisors;
- Some 18% of the total budget is for training, seminars and professional attachments; and
- Only 2.4% of project funds are used for administrative and other items, because the IMF provides considerable administrative support from Washington, finances most of the equipment and communication costs, and pays for two of the support staff in the CARTAC office.

**TABLE 5
ALLOCATION OF FUNDS BY MAJOR LINE ITEM**

Line Item	\$K	Percentage
Long-term Advisors	3,642	36.7
Long-term Advisors - Travel	496	5.0
Short-term Advisors - PEM	657	6.6
Short-term Advisors - Tax & Customs	1,065	10.7
Short-term Advisors - Financial Services	1,277	13.0
Short-term Advisors - Statistics	348	3.5
Short-term Advisors - Other	267	2.7
Administrative Support	238	2.4
Training, Seminars & Attachments	1,760	17.7
Office Equipment and Supplies	108	1.1
Miscellaneous	65	0.6
Total	9,923	100.0

Table 6 shows how the \$9,923K has been allocated over the five calendar years that the current phase is expected to operate:

- Some 90% of funds will be spent in the three substantive years of the current phase, 2002 to 2004 inclusive; and
- The year 2003 will likely be the year that most funds are spent.

**TABLE 6
BUDGET EXPENDITURES BY YEAR**

Year	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	Total
Dollars	320	1,892	3,736	3,201	774	9,923
Percentage	3.2	19.1	37.6	32.3	7.8	100.0

The reviewers looked at the system of accounts and found them clear and transparent. Some costs are paid out of Washington and some costs are paid out of CARTAC. This naturally results in some delays in reconciling activity accounts. While not a major issue, the reviewers recommend that the IMF and CARTAC review the situation with a view to ensuring that more current expenditure and commitment data is made available to CARTAC for Washington incurred disbursements.

3.4 ADMINISTRATION

Much of the administrative procedures in CARTAC revolve around the individual activities. The procedures are simple and straightforward. No activity can formally start without a written request from the host government. Typically an action plan and budget is prepared by the long-term Advisor and discussed with the Program Coordinator. Once approved, an account is opened by the financial assistant and a file is opened by the administrative assistant. If short-term Advisors are needed they are selected and then contracted using a simple one-page contract letter. Any missions to a country by a long-term Advisor require a standard “Back to Office Report” at the end of the mission which summarises the principal findings and conclusions of the mission and the next steps for follow up work. All expenses associated with the activity are recorded by the financial assistant. The procedures for activity management and administration are clear and work.

The reviewers also read the written *Standard Operating Procedures* document for other administrative tasks within the CARTAC office. They are clear, precise and appropriate for a small office.

3.5 REPORTS

CARTAC and its long-term Advisors prepare three sets of reports: (a) Back to Office Reports prepared at the end of a mission by a long-term Advisor or a short-term consultant; (b) monthly reports prepared by each long-term Advisor that are submitted to the backstop person or group in IMF HQ in Washington; and (c) six-monthly Work-Plans and Activity Reports for the Steering Committee.

The Back to Office Report prepared by the long-term Advisor or short-term consultant at the end of each mission provides a good summary of what was accomplished on the mission and an update of the action plan going forward. The reviewers read many of the files and can confirm that they provide a clear record of progress on an activity.

The monthly reports to Washington provide detailed information on the activities undertaken, raise technical issues and seek advice where needed. They also often contain appended material such as Back to Office Reports. The reviewers spoke to IMF staff in Washington about the reports and they expressed satisfaction with their format and content. The reviewers read several of these documents and found them professional and conclude that they serve the purpose that they were intended to serve.

CARTAC keeps an electronic copy of each Advisor's Back to Office Report and monthly report to Washington. The reviewers asked for and received an electronic copy of all of these documents. They filled 17 floppy diskettes. There is no shortage of information available to the interested reader.

The third set of reports that are prepared by CARTAC are the Work-Plans and Activity Reports that are presented to the six-monthly Steering Committee meetings. These reports are a summary of all of the activities undertaken over the preceding six months and of activities that will be undertaken over the following six months. The reviewers read these documents twice. The first time in Canada prior to undertaking the field missions as a means of briefing themselves and the second time after completing all the field work. Needless to say, the reviewers got a lot more out the second reading because they knew what lay behind the summaries. And there lies the dilemma: the closer one is to the Centre the more one understands the context and coherence of the individual activities and the further one is away from the Centre the more difficult it is to see the coherence. This observation was made by a few people, not so much as a problem, but rather as a challenge. The reviewers believe that the answer is not to write more detailed Steering Committee reports. Rather, if there are individuals or organisations that would like more information on specific activities or groups of activities they might consider asking for some of the back up documents prepared by CARTAC where this does not intrude on the confidentiality concerns of the recipient, or for a brief oral explanation from the long-term Advisors.

3.6 SUMMARY FINDINGS

1. The procedures for managing individual activities are simple, transparent and effective.
2. The budget, provided that all pledged monies are made available to the Centre, is sufficient for the life of the three-year current phase of support for the Centre.
3. The Standard Operating Procedures for office administration tasks are clear, precise and appropriate for a small office.
4. The three sets of reports prepared in CARTAC suit the purposes for which they are prepared.
5. The CARTAC office in Barbados is well-managed.

CHAPTER 4

CARTAC GOVERNANCE

4.1 INTRODUCTION

The purpose of this chapter is to review the governance of CARTAC. In particular, the reviewers have considered the role of the UNDP, IMF, Steering Committee and the Technical Panels.

4.2 UNDP ROLE

The UNDP has performed a number of functions in setting up and managing the project:

- Drafted and signed, along with IMF and CARICOM, the Project Document;
- Drafted and signed a number of bilateral agreements with donors;
- Received funds from donors and participating countries and forwarded them to the IMF as needed;
- Recorded and allocated annual expenditures to the various donors and participating countries contributions;
- Reported annual expenditures to donors and participating countries; and
- Participated in the biannual meetings of the Steering Committee.

In addition to the above mentioned functions, the Project Document stated that “a Program Support Unit (PSU) for the Centre would be housed at the UNDP in Barbados, and would be responsible for the logistics and procurement of training venues, travel of experts and training participants, equipment procurement, and payment of appropriate allowances”. The Project Document also said that the program would be subject to an annual joint review by representatives of governments, UNDP, IMF, and cost-sharing partners.

In the event, the functions envisaged for the UNDP’s PSU were undertaken by staff at the CARTAC office in Barbados. This was a very sensible adjustment as it keeps administrative service providers in close proximity to the users of those administrative services. Secondly, the annual tri-partite reviews have been replaced by the 18 month cycle of plenary sessions of the Steering Committee, the last of which commissioned this mid-term review. Thus, once CARTAC was set up, the role of the UNDP is to accept, record and hold donor funds, forward funds to the IMF as required and allocate expenditures on an annual basis to the various donors. There are a number of issues associated with these roles.

It is standard UNDP operating procedure in projects such as this that the investment income on funds that are provided to the UNDP for later disbursement goes into a general project account for funding all UNDP projects. It does not go into the account that the money was originally intended for. This policy makes sense for small projects where money is provided in tranches. The reviewers question whether it makes sense in this particular case where CIDA provided USD5,000,000 up front for a 3 year project. A rough approximation of the average amount of Canadian donated funds in the project over the 3-year project life is USD2.5 million. Invested at 2% per annum, 3% per annum or 4% per annum would yield over the life of the project USD150,000, USD225,000 or USD300,000 respectively. The reviewers were told that the UNDP would reinvest interest thus earned into the specific project if so requested by the donor. The reviewers recommend that Canada consider making such a request.

A second issue relates to the annual allocation of expenditures to the donations from the donors and the participating countries. In the absence of other instructions, UNDP allocates expenditures on a pro rata basis to all balances that it is holding. This is a rational default position all other things being equal. But all things are not equal in this case. Canada put in its total contribution at the beginning of the project whereas other donors are putting in funds in two or more tranches. These donors have to have proof that their funds have been expended before they can be replenished. In these circumstances it makes sense to allocate all expenditures to this latter type of donor and little or none to Canada until all of the tranches have been paid into the project. An added advantage of this is that the Canadian money would be invested for a longer period and CARTAC would earn more money on it. The reviewers recommend that the UNDP accelerate the recording of expenditures against funds from donors who are donating in tranches. The reviewers also recommend that the UNDP allocate funds on a six-monthly basis until this issue is regularised.

A third issue is that there are significant delays, in some cases of several months, between when funds are received by UNDP and when they are recorded in the financial system. It is thus difficult, at any given moment in time, to get an accurate picture of the status of total contributions.

4.3 IMF AS EXECUTING AGENCY

The Project Document states that the Program Coordinator, a full time IMF employee, will provide leadership and direction in administering the project's activities and maintaining effective relationships with the participating countries and donor and regional agencies. The Project Document also stated that the IMF's technical assistance departments and Western Hemisphere Division (WHD) would provide backstopping to ensure quality control and adherence to international standards.

The IMF has responsibility for international standards in the technical areas covered by CARTAC. The IMF's main responsibilities are to: (i) support the Program Coordinator and the long-term Advisors with advice, information, documentation and other technical materials; (ii) ensure that in the recruitment of staff and short-term experts the highest standards of expertise, experience and professionalism are maintained and; (iii) ensure that the Centre's work programs are consistent with the project's design and are technically sound. The IMF fulfils its responsibilities largely through correspondence between CARTAC and the IMF's headquarters. IMF staff, on a monthly basis, monitor the work of each expert. The expert submits to the responsible IMF technical backstopper a monthly report for comment and guidance, as necessary. The Program Coordinator and the long-term Advisors send regular reports on their work plans and activities to the WHD and the technical assistance providing departments such as Fiscal Affairs, Monetary and Financial Systems, and Statistics. They also send ad hoc communications on specific matters as they arise.

Based on their review of the monthly reports and discussions with the long-term Advisors and their backstoppers in Washington the reviewers conclude that the system is working well. Washington allows the long-term Advisors a very large degree of autonomy while still monitoring them and providing support as needed. The TA department have exhibited a considerable degree of confidence in the work of the long-term Advisors and as a result have made relatively few comments on their work program and monthly report. HQ noted that the long-term Advisors have been responsive to the needs of the countries, have been addressing immediate issues and that this is generally supportive of the work of the area departments. There is no evidence that HQ is pushing its agenda on the long-term Advisors.

The IMF has done a good job from the technical point of view:

- The IMF's selection of the Program Coordinator, the long-term Advisors and short-term consultants was first rate;
- The IMF, while monitoring on a monthly basis, has wisely decentralised the operations of the Program Coordinator and the long-term Advisors;
- The Program Coordinator and the long-term Advisors have all established good personal relationships with their constituents and have exhibited an ability to see the needs of the participating countries;
- The IMF's selection of the Program Coordinator and long-term Advisors has been widely praised by participating countries, donors and regional organisations. The Program Coordinator and the long-term Advisors have earned the trust of all in the region and this reflects favourable on the Centre; and
- It is difficult to imagine that any other organisation could have been a better technical Executing Agency.

Despite this technical competence, there have been certain potential tensions. The reviewers were told by many participating countries that there was initially concern that

the IMF might attempt to introduce a proactive program through CARTAC. This concern was quickly put to rest by the actions, attitude and performance of both CARTAC and the IMF. CARTAC is perceived as a stand-alone organisation that exists in its own right and is not seen as an IMF project. If it were the reviewers do not think it would have been as effective as it has been. If it were ever seen to be an arm of the IMF in the future then the relationships between CARTAC and the participating countries could change drastically.

A second area of potential tension at the outset was the possibility of a misunderstanding regarding the role of the Steering Committee and the role of the IMF in setting CARTAC policies, programs and work plans. As seen above, this misunderstanding did not arise and everyone accepts the Steering Committee's competence in this area.

A third possible area of tension revolved around extending the contract of long-term Advisors in the event that either the Steering Committee or the IMF questioned the need for their continued employment. Such a situation arose in early 2003 and its handling demonstrated that the IMF did not fully understand the role of the Steering Committee in such matters. At the February 2003 Steering Committee meeting, the IMF accepted that it had not been fully cognisant of the role of the Steering Committee, but stated that it was not the IMF's intention to be heavy-handed or to avoid consulting with the region and the Steering Committee. On the contrary, the IMF said that it was fully committed to the principle of regional ownership and was anxious to consult as widely and as fully as possible. It is judgement of the reviewers that all players have learned an important lesson from this difficult situation and that a similar problem is unlikely to occur again.

4.4 STEERING COMMITTEE

The Project Document, signed by representatives of UNDP, IMF and CARICOM stated that: (a) the Steering Committee, composed of officials of participating governments, regional institutions, and cost-sharing partners, will be responsible for setting the strategic direction of the Centre; (b) the Steering Committee will meet to review six-monthly work plans, ensuring that the program stays on track to achieve its goals and outputs; (c) the Steering Committee will delegate day-to-day program implementation responsibilities to the Program Coordinator; and (d) the Program Coordinator will serve as Secretary to the Committee.

The Steering Committee works well due to the skilled guidance and professionalism of the Chairperson. CARTAC produces semi-annual work-plans and semi-annual activity reports which are approved by the Steering Committee. These are well prepared and the Steering Committee members expressed their thanks and appreciation for the good job done by both the Chairperson and Secretary.

The reviewers do not see the necessity to change the *modus operandi* of the Steering Committee in any significant way. However, the reviewers would like the Steering Committee to give consideration to the following points.

One or two members mentioned that the format of the reporting of individual activities left them a little uneasy as they could not always see how the individual activities fit into “the big picture”. This is unfortunate as discussions with the long-term Advisors, a review of the files and a review of the Back to Office Reports and the long-term Advisor’s monthly reports to the IMF, clearly demonstrate the coherence of the individual activities. The reviewers are loath to recommend any increase in the length of the current reports. Rather, they would like to suggest that any individual or committee member who feels that they would like a further explanation on any point contact the Chair and/or the Program Coordinator prior to the meeting so that supplementary material could be produced on specific topics. This would not, of course, prevent any member from raising any further questions at the Steering Committee meeting itself which could then be addressed by the Program Coordinator or the long-term Advisors at the meeting.

A second area that may require some further consideration is the composition of the Steering Committee. The reviewers are fully cognizant of the thinking behind the current size and composition of the Steering Committee: The strong desire to limit the size of the Steering Committee and to have participating countries and regional bodies more heavily represented than bilateral and multilateral donors. The reviewers fully endorse the thinking behind this policy but recognise that it does not apply to the plenary sessions and that it results in both permanent members and groups of organisations being formed that are represented by just one of the members on an annual rotation. This latter has had the further irony of some groups being represented by bodies that had pledged funds but which had not yet actually contributed funds. The reviewers do not argue for making any changes to the composition of the Steering Committee for the remaining 18 months of the current phase. Rather, if there is a second phase of CARTAC, the reviewers suggest that the question of the number and representation of the Steering Committee be revisited. One possibility might be that, on the assumption that all current donors would want to continue funding this successful project, all those donors that provide some minimum amount of money, perhaps 10 or 15% of total funds, would have a permanent seat at the table.

One final area that the Steering Committee might want to consider is providing further guidance to CARTAC on setting priorities for CARTAC’s program. This issue was raised by several people that were interviewed. In discussing it with CARTAC, it is clear that CARTAC as a whole and each individual long-term Advisor employs a set of priorities in choosing activities. Some of these include subject matter, whether it is part of a bigger governmental or sub-regional program, who else is involved, cost of activity, amount of time involved etc. Perhaps now is the time to make the process more formal for greater transparency, improved allocation of resources if demand outstrips supply and

protection for CARTAC. If this exercise is undertaken, it is important to remember that one of the great strengths of CARTAC is that it can respond quickly to emerging issues with high quality resources. Any prioritisation exercise must be flexible enough so that it does not constrain CARTAC from making rapid interventions when a critical need arises.

4.5 TECHNICAL PANELS

The Steering Committee, in its meeting of February 28, 2002, created four Technical Panels to provide guidance to the long-term Advisors.

Each of the four Technical Panels consists of five to seven persons selected by the Steering Committee who are knowledgeable about the issues within the region. The purpose of the panels is to serve as “sounding boards” on technical matters for the CARTAC advisers and to add input to the work of advisors. It was agreed that each panel would decide on its own *modus operandi*, including the selection of a convener or chairperson. It was anticipated that, for the most part, the panels would operate in a “virtual” mode through the Internet.

Prior to the formation of CARTAC and the Technical Panels there already existed, in the core areas of CARTAC’s work, a number of regional professional and technical arrangements or mechanisms for exchanging information on recent developments, plans and prospects and, in some cases, for promoting regional cooperation in furthering improvements. Several of these involve donor agencies as well as participating countries.

It was clear from the outset that CARTAC would need to work closely with such networks and that it would need to ensure that, at the technical level, it took into account what had been tried before, the constraints imposed by lack of human and financial resources, constitutional or legislative impediments, or by what is politically and socially acceptable. It would also need such contacts to help tap into the pool of expertise that exists in the region in the specialised technical areas to be covered.

During the course of their in-country interviews the reviewers met several members of the Technical Panels and, based on these discussions and their discussions with the long-term Advisors, they derived the following findings.

Panellists were generally unaware of who were the other members of the panel and none of the technical panels has had a face-to-face meeting and communications have generally been by e-mail. Several members of technical panels indicated that they were uncertain of the role of the Technical Panel and their personal role. While they received material from time to time, and sometimes made comments, they were uncertain as to what was expected of them and how their comments were being factored into various plans. They did not receive the comments of other panellists and so did not have a feel

for the relevance of their own comments. As a result there is a lack of synergy. Other members of the Technical Panels stated that they had never been asked for any comments or input.

The long-term Advisors stated that the Technical Panels had not worked out as planned and that the response from panellists varied: some responded rapidly whereas others did not respond at all. The long-term Advisors agreed that the technical panels were a good idea and said that it was very important that they receive the broad kind of advice envisaged from the Technical Panels. They did note, however, that other networks of practitioners are being formed in specific areas and these now provide guidance.

The reviewers conclude that the Technical Panels, while a good concept, have not performed the function that was originally envisaged for them. The reasons for this include:

- The panels have never met as a group and are not really aware of their role;
- Other networks have developed which have partially filled the need for the advice originally envisaged from the Technical Panel; and
- Panellists are busy with their own daily jobs and, in small countries, there are lots of demands on key personnel.

The reviewers recommend that a further effort be made to improve the work of the Technical Panels. Each long-term Advisor should arrange a face-to-face meeting with the members of the panel to discuss the program, his or her expectations and obtain feedback from them.

4.6 SUMMARY FINDINGS

1. There are a number of issues that the UNDP should review including the disposition of interest on donated funds, the allocation of expenses to various donors, and the speed of recording donations.
2. The IMF has done a good job as the Executing Agency: It has hired the right people and, while monitoring their work, has not been heavy handed. Most possible tensions have been avoided and lessons have been learned from the one that was not.
3. The Steering Committee is recognised by all players as the principal governance body of the Centre. It has been effective. The question of membership may need to be revisited in any follow-on phase of CARTAC.
4. The Technical Panels have been less effective than originally envisaged. Further efforts are required for them to reach their full potential.

CHAPTER 5

OTHER MACRO ISSUES

5.1 INTRODUCTION

The purpose of this chapter is to address some of the macro issues that have not been addressed elsewhere in the report. These include: (a) regional approach to technical assistance; (b) capacity building and sustainability; (c) the question of whether CARTAC should be reactive or proactive; and (d) regional support for CARTAC.

5.2 REGIONAL APPROACH TO TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE

The IMF has historically delivered technical assistance through: (a) short-term visits by one or more experts; and (b) by providing longer-term experts who reside in the country. Both the short-term and the long-term experts provide advice and hands-on support. In addition to providing these short-term and long-term experts, the IMF, out of HQ in Washington, DC, also provides technical and diagnostic reports, training courses and seminars. More recently, the IMF has started providing assistance through regional technical assistance centres. The first of these centres, the Pacific Financial Technical Assistance Centre (PFTAC), was established in August 1993. The experience of PFTAC helped to model the structure and *modus operandi* of CARTAC. More recently, two other regional technical assistance projects have been created; one in East Africa and the other in West Africa.

The desire for a regional approach to providing technical assistance in the Caribbean relates to the fact that the countries of the region have a number of similarities, small populations, small island states, and small and open economies, which are heavily dependent on one or two industries such as agriculture and tourism. Most of the economies are vulnerable to changes in external markets and severe shifts in terms of trade and are prone to natural disasters such as hurricanes. Individual donors have been hard-pressed to meet technical assistance requests, a significant part of which could not be provided in a timely manner. In several cases when assistance was provided, the approaches used produced less than optimum results and benefits derived were not sustainable. This diagnosis, plus the fact that there are potential economies of scale when dealing with a large number of similar economies, resulted in several donors expressing support for the creation of a regional technical assistance centre in the Caribbean. Regional programs have the potential to develop a stock of knowledge that can be used to improve the efficiency of the delivery of similar services across a variety of countries. A regional approach also offers the potential to develop a resource base of materials and expertise that can be supplied to interested parties.

Carefully designed attachments and regional seminars and workshops can be an effective form of training, by exposing participants to well-developed techniques and by assisting the development of networks of skilled individuals within the region. An important aspect of regionalisation is networking and the bringing together the heads of a variety of different organisations within the area, many for the first time. An important example of this has been the bringing together, on several separate occasions, the accountants general, permanent secretaries of finance, the directors of finance and the supervisors of insurance, for the first time, to discuss training and sharing of resources, knowledge and skills. This facilitates attachments, workshops and seminars and leads to mutual benefits for all participants. Many of the people the reviewers interviewed felt that the ability to share experiences with regional counterparts was one of the more subtle yet powerful positive outcomes of CARTAC.

Although CARTAC does not aggressively promote regional solutions to all issues, largely because they would often be inappropriate, activities such as arranging meetings and seminars of senior personnel implicitly fosters regional cooperation and solutions because people get together and get to know each other. CARTAC has implemented several projects that have wide regional interest and application including corporate governance, budget reform initiatives, VAT applications, and Smart Stream information technology solutions. All of these activities have resulted in significant networking benefits. CARTAC has also provided some assistance to the private sector by providing seminars on emerging issues of international and regional importance, including corporate governance and audits of financial institutions.

A regional approach presents the advantage of flexibility when applying resources according to changing country circumstances. It would be difficult to attract the high quality of technical assistance for a small country that would be available under a regional program. In a small country such expertise would likely be considerably under-utilised and would be prohibitively expensive. Successes in a particular country in a region could be a model which could be a showcase for the whole region. Another major advantage of having people in the field is that it enables CARTAC to build a partnership with both the beneficiary countries and the donors that sit on the Steering Committee. It allows CARTAC to respond to countries' technical assistance needs in a flexible and timely manner.

The increasing integration of the region in the global economy has created a number of challenges that must be addressed if the countries are to achieve faster and more sustainable growth. The work of CARICOM is important in this regard in its efforts to create a Caribbean Single Market and Economy. In as much as CARTAC exists to assist countries improve their capacity to adapt and adopt internationally agreed codes, standards and best practices of economic and financial management, its country and regional activities should support the convergence and integration objectives of the

Caribbean Single Market and Economy (CSME). CARTAC has participated in the CARICOM Roundtable of Financial Services Regulators and was working with the regional regulators to harmonise and standardise the supervision of banks, insurance companies and securities.

The reviewers were told in discussions with the Office of Technical Assistance Management (OTM) of the IMF in Washington that CARTAC's initiatives complement the technical assistance from headquarters. This helps the Fund to better tailor its overall technical assistance to the region. In summary, intermittent but consistent and ongoing inputs would be harder to deliver within the context of a series of national programs.

The greatest potential disadvantage of regional programs is that resources may be spread too thinly, marginalising the impact in any one country. This has not occurred in CARTAC so far but is an issue that should bear watching as the demand for CARTAC's services increase. Attempting to push regional solutions on all countries can sometimes lead to difficulties and may lead to resentment. Perhaps suggesting a regional approach and allowing countries to decide what aspects of that regional approach is appropriate for it should be the preferred course. The assistance of CARTAC with regional harmonisation would be welcome.

CARTAC needs to continue to keep in mind that not all of the countries in the region are the same or at the same level of political and/or economic development. The OECS is a sub-region, whatever is done in one country, should wherever appropriate, be applied to all countries. This is particularly relevant and important to the integration of policies.

CARTAC has become so important in the area that it should be invited to make presentations to the Council on Finance and Planning (COFAP). Many of the Ministers of Finance who attend these sessions are also Heads of Government. The chairperson of the Steering Committee, who already reports to this body, could make the presentation. A similar presentation could be made to the Meeting of Officials, which is held preparatory to the COFAP meeting.

5.3 CAPACITY BUILDING AND SUSTAINABILITY

The Project Document noted that "The economic strategy in the region puts a premium on improvements in economic and financial management, the quality of which is constrained in most cases by a shortage of technical and institutional capacity and weaknesses in the statistical base. The problem is exacerbated by the inability of most governments to retain skilled staff in the public service." It is clear from this statement that the implicit assumption is that CARTAC's activities will focus on building up technical and institutional capacity in the areas under its mandate. Both Mr Kohler of the

IMF and Mr Owen Arthur, Chairman of CARICOM, in their speeches opening CARTAC, emphasised that capacity building was a major thrust of CARTAC.

The principal reason why capacity building is so important in the region is that there is often very little depth of skill in many of the organisations. Many of the jurisdictions have extremely limited resources. In too many instances a key individual has to undertake a variety of important tasks since there is no one else with the requisite knowledge and skills. All too often in such circumstances, opportunities for training and enhancement are limited as it is difficult to release such an individual from the job because there is no backup or the individual is too busy with operational issues to leave. The sustainability of organisational capabilities is plagued with problems associated with an extremely narrow human resource base. This problem is particularly acute in the OECS countries. Organisations in those countries have a very narrow base of skills and the absence or departure of one or two people can have a dramatic impact on operational capabilities.

The recognition of the human resource constraints in many of the countries requires an explicit acceptance of the fact that for many countries there will be an ongoing need for external technical inputs. This suggests that CARTAC will be a source of technical advice for some time to come. Intra-regional solutions may be found to some problems, and persons with training and experience in one country will be able to assist in resolving issues in another country. Some of this is already occurring. Some commentators suggested a greater use of local consultants. The argument being that the use of Caribbean consultants wherever possible will assist in broadening knowledge and experience in the region. These persons know the region and are able to bring a certain perspective based on their knowledge of the issues and culture. Moreover, in building up local expertise, the capacity, knowledge and skills in the region will be enhanced.

In this regard, the regional seminars of senior officials that have been organised by CARTAC and relating to public expenditure management, statistics, taxation and financial sector issues along with professional attachments are highly beneficial. All the countries in the region have taken significant steps to strengthen macroeconomic management. As economic and financial management becomes more sophisticated there will be need for greater capacity to carry out the new and improved tasks. So the demand for training will not likely diminish for some time.

The reviewers believe that the capacity building and utilisation exercise in the region would benefit from a region-wide database of courses and individuals who attend courses and are similarly qualified.

5.4 MODUS OPERANDI OF CARTAC: REACTIVE OR PROACTIVE

There is a quiet but ongoing debate on whether CARTAC should be reactive or proactive. The current *modus operandi* of CARTAC is that it supplies assistance in response to the receipt of an official request. This is correct and proper. In that regard, countries feel ownership of the initiatives and have an incentive to succeed. Countries in the region would likely react quite negatively if CARTAC developed and then pushed its own agenda. However, it would be quite wrong to assume that there is not a significant proactive component in all that CARTAC does. At the early stages of the development of a program in a particular country, CARTAC, in conjunction with the participating country undertook a diagnosis of the issues that needed to be tackled. CARTAC was perfectly free to provide guidance on what should and should not be tried at this stage and the subsequent program was often strongly influenced by CARTAC's inputs.

At the February 2002 Steering Committee meeting the Program Coordinator asked the Committee's views on the extent to which CARTAC should be proactive in supporting, or even initiating regional approaches to capacity building involving sharing of resources, or creation of "common services". The Committee agreed that CARTAC should be proactive, particularly in helping conduct diagnostic analyses in the statistical and public expenditure management areas, as well as in actively "marketing" its services.

Regardless of the proactive component in a generally reactive approach, a question has been raised as to whether the request mechanism is likely to produce the most effective use of resources. Some feel that CARTAC should be more proactive in publicising itself or pressing countries that are not using its services to do so. Others have been more specific in suggesting that CARTAC should be proactive, by determining the key macro issues, developing a program for resolving them and then getting the participating countries to buy into the CARTAC program. In fact, the reviewers think that CARTAC has an element of all of these approaches with the balance struck being just about right. Were CARTAC to attempt to become more proactive than it currently is, it would need to be done with considerable finesse. There is considerable danger that it could change CARTAC's image in the region if it appeared that CARTAC had become an enforcer of IMF goals in the region. CARTAC has built up a good reputation for cooperation and has gained acceptance by being seen as an agency that supports the needs of the individual countries and not as an agency that pushes the IMF regional agenda. In the process of solving a problem CARTAC may become aware through its experience of a larger need for structural or procedural reform. CARTAC should make a recommendation to the jurisdiction as to how to proceed further to avoid the problem or prevent it from becoming a bigger problem. When CARTAC comes across or solves a problem of reform they can pass on the solution to other projects.

CARTAC's reactive stance has led to a concentration of resources in a few countries. This may be in recognition of the fact that some countries had needs that were more

critical than others, that they had a plan and knew what they wanted and that CARTAC came along at the right time. Urgent issues have been attended to and over time there will be less concentration of resources as other jurisdictions become more aware of CARTAC's assistance and are able to mobilise their own efforts.

5.5 PARTICIPATING COUNTRY SUPPORT

Governments in the region have all been supportive of CARTAC's activities. In those countries that have been the heaviest users of CARTAC's services the governments are among the most enthusiastic supporters. But even those countries that are not yet very active users of CARTAC indicated that they recognise the benefits that CARTAC is providing, are very supportive of its activities, and are anxious for them to continue.

One indication of support and commitment is the financial or in-kind contributions that governments make to the Centre. Another relates to the reaction of governments to recommendations made by CARTAC. In a number of instances legislation and regulations have been put in place to ensure implementation of these recommendations.

In addition, despite rather limited resources, governments have cooperated with CARTAC by providing experts to assist in seminars, workshops and indeed hands-on assistance to other countries. They have also freed up senior personnel to attend courses, seminars and Steering Committee meetings. The number of staff that attend training activities is also a measure of support and commitment by governments, as is the cooperation with CARTAC in the establishment of important and successful regional networks such as found in Public Expenditure Management. Some governments have also assisted CARTAC's training program by facilitating attachments to their own departments or agencies of staff from within the region.

5.6 SUMMARY FINDINGS

1. Delivering technical assistance on a regional basis by having long-term Advisors who are based in the region has worked.
2. CARTAC is always aware of the desire for a regional approach. Its working rule is that where an activity is best delivered on a regional basis, then that is how it will be delivered. Likewise, where an activity is best delivered on a national basis that is how it is done. Any attempt to apply a regional solution to a problem that was essentially national would likely be counter productive.
3. Many of CARTAC's training sessions and seminars have exposed participants to issues that occur in other jurisdictions. This has led to a greater acceptance to

seeking regional solutions where they make sense. Regional secondments and attachments are a good example of how regional thinking is expanding.

4. Lack of capacity and sustaining the capacity that does exist is a major problem in the Caribbean region. CARTAC is helping to increase capacity in individual countries and, by using local experts, increasing the technical capacity in the region. Many countries prefer regional consultants because they know the regions and engaging them increases regional capacity.
5. Regardless of CARTAC's good work, both the donors and the participating countries must accept the fact that good people in government are likely to be enticed into the private sector with more lucrative offers. As a result, capacity building is a long-term, on-going activity.
6. CARTAC is reactive in the sense that it waits for participating countries to approach it for assistance for technical assistance. On the other hand it is quite proactive in helping devise strategies and action plans for governments with which it is working.
7. If CARTAC became more proactive in the sense of developing its own agenda and then pushing that agenda, this would likely be resented by the participating country and would possibly prove to be counter-productive. CARTAC has struck the right balance between being reactive and proactive.
8. Participating countries have been fully supportive of CARTAC.

CHAPTER 6

SUMMARY FINDINGS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

6.1 SUMMARY FINDINGS

1. There was a clear need in the Caribbean region for increased technical assistance in the area of economic and financial management, the CARTAC project was well-designed to meet that need, and the CARTAC project has been well executed. CARTAC has played a significant and positive role in the region and is much appreciated by the participating countries.
2. CARTAC has become well integrated within the region, fills a niche that cannot be filled by other projects, and performs an important role of helping coordinate technical assistance of other donor projects in the region. CARTAC's activities are of high professional quality. They are timely, appropriate and well executed.
3. Its success is in large part attributable to its flexibility and its quick response to requests for assistance. The lack of bureaucracy in making requests has been a contributing factor. There are neither extensive forms to complete nor complex proposals to write to justify a request. A letter of request has been the usual form.
4. CARTAC's task has been facilitated because the region has been welcoming. Recipients have been uniformly satisfied with the quality of assistance. Interviewees with first hand knowledge of some of the training courses or advisory missions undertaken expressed their satisfaction with the speed and quality of assistance provided. The ability to share experiences with regional counterparts has been one of CARTAC's more important contributions.
5. Ultimately, any technical assistance program is only as successful as the people engaged in its operation. No amount of elaborate project identification, formulation, and monitoring employed by TA providing agencies can guarantee results if the staff, experts and counter-parties involved in its implementation are unsuitable or uncooperative. CARTAC has been fortunate in having good experts selected for its core staff, having the resources available to make use of the skills and talents that abound within the region and elsewhere, and having the resources available to make use of the region's cadre of highly professional and committed civil servants.
6. The approach taken by CARTAC in developing its program of interventions and activities has been both logical and methodical. The individual national and regional work programs thus developed are both coherent and comprehensive.

The way that CARTAC does business is not intrusive and this contributes to its success and acceptance. CARTAC has struck the right balance between regional activities and individual country activities.

7. CARTAC interventions appear to be most successful when they are fully integrated into a strategy and work-plan that is developed and owned by the participating country. No activity should be undertaken unless it is requested by an individual government or regional body. CARTAC has been and should continue to be primarily reactive rather than proactive so that all activities are owned by the participating country or the region. CARTAC should continue to concentrate on short-term projects. In doing so it will remain flexible and not get involved with activities that would tie up its resources in the long term and limit its flexibility.
8. The combination of CARTAC's planned, strategic long-term activities and its short-term one-off fire-fighting activities is balanced and appropriate. CARTAC interventions have taken into full account the activities of the national government, bilateral donors, and multinational agencies. CARTAC becomes involved in a particular activity only if it the most appropriate agency to undertake the activity.
9. CARTAC's activities have been concentrated on OECS countries, Barbados and Guyana. Most other countries have participated to a lesser extent in CARTAC's activities. A few countries have not, with the exception of regional conferences, training sessions and seminars, participated at all, though it is understood that these countries have done so since.
10. The reasons that some countries have not used CARTAC as much as others include:
 - Poor communications between government departments as to the availability of CARTAC support;
 - A perception that support is primarily for English speaking countries;
 - An initial reluctance to participate because of CARTAC's association with the IMF;
 - A perceived lack of ability to absorb technical assistance;
 - Pressing problems preventing the country from developing a coherent request for assistance;
 - A perceived sense of not quite being ready to make a formal request; and
 - Having a well developed reform program ongoing and no need to ask for assistance as they have the internal capacity to proceed without CARTAC's assistance.
11. CARTAC has been responsive to the rapidly changing needs of the region.

12. CARTAC takes due regard to cost in all of its activities and is efficient in providing *inputs*. The value of the *outputs* derived from CARTAC's activities justify the costs of the *inputs* used to obtain those *outputs*. It is too soon to measure *results* and *impacts*. CARTAC is developing *Indicators of Change* which should help any future evaluator measure *results* and *impacts*.
13. The procedures for managing individual activities are simple, transparent and effective.
14. The budget, provided that all pledged monies are made available to the Centre, is sufficient for the current phase, though it is understood that very recently additional demands within the OECS sub-region will require some degree of "special purpose" funding.
15. The Standard Operating Procedures for office administration tasks are clear, precise and appropriate for a small office.
16. The three sets of reports prepared in CARTAC suit the purposes for which they are prepared.
17. The CARTAC office in Barbados is well-managed.
18. There are a number of issues that the UNDP should review including the disposition of interest on donated funds, the allocation of expenses to various donors, and the speed of recording donations.
19. The IMF has done a good job as the Executing Agency: It has hired the right people and, while monitoring their work, has not been heavy handed. Most possible tensions have been avoided and lessons have been learned from the one that was not.
20. The Steering Committee is recognised by all players as the principal governance body of the Centre. It has been effective. The question of membership may need to be revisited in any follow-on phase of CARTAC.
21. The Technical Panels have been less effective than originally envisaged. Further efforts are required for them to reach their full potential.
22. Delivering technical assistance on a regional basis by having long-term Advisors who are based in the region has worked.
23. CARTAC is always aware of the desire for a regional approach. Its working rule is that where an activity is best delivered on a regional basis, then that is how it

- will be delivered. Likewise, where an activity is best delivered on a national basis that is how it is done. Any attempt to apply a regional solution to a problem that was essentially national would likely be counter productive.
24. Many of CARTAC's training sessions and seminars have exposed participants to issues that occur in other jurisdictions. This has led to a greater acceptance to seeking regional solutions where they make sense. Regional secondments and attachments are a good example of how regional thinking is expanding.
 25. Lack of capacity and sustaining the capacity that does exist is a major problem in the Caribbean region. CARTAC is helping to increase capacity in individual countries and, by using local experts, increasing the technical capacity in the region. Many countries prefer regional consultants because they know the regions and engaging them increases regional capacity.
 26. Regardless of CARTAC's good work, both the donors and the participating countries must accept the fact that good people in government are likely to be enticed into the private sector with more lucrative offers. As a result, capacity building is a long-term, on-going activity.
 27. CARTAC is reactive in the sense that it waits for participating countries to approach it for assistance for technical assistance. On the other hand it is quite proactive in helping devise strategies and action plans for governments with which it is working.
 28. If CARTAC became more proactive in the sense of developing its own agenda and then pushing that agenda, this would likely be resented by the participating country and would likely prove to be counter-productive. CARTAC seems to have struck the right balance between being reactive and proactive.

6.2 RECOMMENDATIONS

1. The CARTAC project was well designed, its execution, management and governance is good, it has struck a good balance between national and regional activities and a reactive and proactive stance, and its *outputs* are prodigious, professional and popular in the region. The Centre is working well, nothing major needs fixing and the reviewers recommend that the Centre stay the course for the next 18 months.
2. CARTAC should continue to maintain a balance between regional and national activities. CARICOM is moving the region towards a single market economy and CARTAC's efforts could assist the region in the pursuit of the larger issues. In

- that regard, CARTAC, within those areas for which it has a mandate, should make every effort to assist with regional harmonisation, particularly with respect to laws, codes and practices.
3. CARTAC should be invited to make presentations to the CARICOM Council for Finance and Planning (COFAP). This is in recognition of the importance of CARTAC in the region. The Chairperson of the Steering Committee could make the presentation. A similar presentation could be made to the Meeting of Officials, which is held preparatory to the COFAP meeting.
 4. Where CARTAC produces reports as a result of its work in the region, such reports should be made widely available to relevant bodies and governments within the region. A wider dissemination of reports would mean that more people would benefit from CARTAC's work.
 5. As agreed at the February 2003 Steering Committee, there should be greater transparency of employment for CARTAC posts. With respect to future replacement of long-term Advisors, the IMF should give reasons for the proposed change and give the Steering Committee at least three candidates from which to choose.
 6. CARTAC long-term Advisors should continue to concentrate on small to medium sized activities, which involve at most two to three months of technical assistance. Any activity that will require more of the long-term Advisors time should be sub-contracted. It should continue to keep its resources flexible and not get involved with activities that will consume a disproportionate amount of resources.
 7. Donors should be encouraged to coordinate even more of their efforts through CARTAC. There is considerable merit in using CARTAC as a channel for special-purpose contributions for specific projects or programs. They must, of course, be fully funded, have sufficient funds to cover incremental overhead costs and be within CARTAC's core area of expertise. This approach would increase effectiveness, help foster donor and participating country coordination, and keep down donor and recipient overheads.
 8. CARTAC should consider extending a greater effort in areas of general concern or interest to the region, including: (a) the regulation and review of pension arrangements; and (b) training designed to help supervisors deal with troubled banks or insurance companies.
 9. In order to avoid donor overlap, particularly in the areas for which CARTAC has a mandate, there should be a central list of all projects being undertaken by donors in the region. This would assist the persons charged with the implementation of

- projects to coordinate their efforts. There is some sentiment in the region for an organisation like the CDB or CARICOM to undertake such a task.
10. The *outputs* from CARTAC's activities in the first 18 months are impressive. In the longer run, the success of the Centre will be judged on *outcomes, results* and *impact*. The measurement of these longer-term *outcomes* and *results* will be a challenge. CARTAC should be encouraged to continue the work of defining the *Indicators of Change* as these could be an important yardstick in measuring longer-term results.
 11. Some CARTAC expenses for an activity are paid out of Washington and some are paid out of the CARTAC offices in Barbados. This occasionally results in delays in reconciling expenses for some activities. The reviewers recommend that the IMF and CARTAC review the situation with a view to speeding up information flow between Washington and CARTAC.
 12. Canada donated USD5 million to fund CARTAC in the very early days of the project. The interest on this money has not accrued to the CARTAC project but is being used for other UNDP projects. The reviewers recommend that Canada consider making a request to have the interest on its donated funds accrue to the CARTAC project.
 13. The reviewers recommend that all monies expended in 2003 be allocated to those donors that are donating in tranches before money is allocated to Canadian funds. The reviewers also recommend that the UNDP try to allocate funds on a six-monthly basis until this issue is regularised. Finally, there are significant delays, often of several months, between when funds are received by the UNDP and when they are recorded in the financial system. The reviewers recommend that the UNDP speed up this process as it is thus difficult, at any given moment in time, to get an accurate picture of the status of total contributions.
 14. The reviewers recommend that the size and make-up of the Steering Committee remain as is for the remaining months of the current phase. However, if there is a second phase of the project, the reviewers suggest that the question of the number and representation of the Steering Committee be revisited.
 15. CARTAC has an informal system of prioritisation of activities although the task has not been too difficult as the Centre has not yet had a significant resource constraint. Moving forward, the demand for resources may start to outstrip the supply of resources. Perhaps now is the time to make the process of prioritisation more formal for greater transparency, improved allocation of resources, and protection for CARTAC.

16. The reviewers recommend that a further effort be made to improve the work of the Technical Panels. Each long-term Advisor should arrange a face-to-face meeting with the members of the panel to discuss the program, his or her expectations and obtain feedback from them.
17. Local experts should be used by CARTAC wherever possible. Regional resources are often more effective simply because they know the region. Moreover, in using and building up local expertise, the capacity, knowledge and skills in the region will be enhanced. The reviewers believe that the capacity building and utilisation exercise in the region would benefit from a region-wide database of courses and individuals who attend courses.
18. Based on the above analysis the reviewers conclude that this is a successful project. Capacity building is a long-term and on-going process. It will not be finished at the end of the current phase. The reviewers recommend, therefore, that donors fund a follow on phase and that all of the donors currently funding the Centre continue that funding in the follow-on phase.

APPENDIX A

TERMS OF REFERENCE FOR MID-TERM REVIEW

Terms of Reference

Background and Purpose

CARTAC is a regional resource, based in Barbados, which provides technical assistance and training in core areas of economic and financial management at the request of its participating countries. The CARICOM Council of Ministers of Finance and Planning (COFAP) took the decision to establish the Centre in September 1999. It became operational in November 2001. Its mission is to “enhance the institutional and human capacities of the countries in the Caribbean region to achieve their macroeconomic, fiscal, and monetary policy objectives”.

Countries in the region face similar problems in meeting the standards of economic and financial governance expected of them by their citizens, and by domestic and international investors. CARTAC was created to help develop skills in the specialised areas required to design and implement measures to meet these standards at both the national and regional levels.

The Canadian International Development Agency provides over 50% of the project’s funding. Other contributors are the IDB, Ireland, IMF, UK, UNDP, US, and the World Bank. The EU has indicated its intention to provide financial support through CARIFORUM starting in early 2003, and the CDB has seconded a full-time economist to the Centre. The Government of Barbados finances the costs of CARTAC’s office facilities, whilst the other 19 beneficiary countries make annual contributions to the project.

CARTAC operates as a UNDP project with the IMF as executing agency. Its priorities are set by a Steering Committee consisting of six representatives from the participating countries, four from the bilateral and multilateral agencies, and one each from CARICOM and the CDB. Four technical panels constituted by the Steering Committee help CARTAC’s work link into existing regional professional and technical networks.

CARTAC was established to provide technical services in four core areas, namely:

- Public expenditure management (PEM);
- Tax/customs policy and administration;
- Financial sector regulation and supervision, including off-shore financial operations;
- Economic and financial statistics.

Initially established for a three-year period, there are already signs that donors and Caribbean countries feel that it needs to be extended for a further period – partly because

the economic downturn, which began in 2001, has meant that CARTAC has had to face unanticipated demands from countries coping with crisis rather than capacity building. At its September 2002 meeting in St. Kitts, CARTAC's Steering Committee agreed that an independent review of CARTAC's performance should be undertaken during March-April 2003 so that decisions on its future could be taken well before its current termination date (late 2004).

Reasons for the review

The mid-term review is undertaken to help funding and implementing agencies foster a greater level of understanding concerning CARTAC's work and mandate and promote greater accountability for performance. As a second phase of CARTAC is being contemplated, it will be important to look at achievements and lessons learned. The mid-term review will ascertain results to date and will help the Steering Committee determine optimal strategies for the project's continuation.

Issues to be addressed by the review

The contribution of the Centre in addressing the region's problems and capacity constraints in each of the four functional areas covered (public expenditure management, tax and customs reform, bank regulation and supervision, and economic and financial statistics) will be assessed, covering:

- i) The performance of the project in terms of responsibility for setting priorities and understanding of the relationship between CARTAC and IMF headquarters;
- ii) The quality, timeliness and appropriateness of the inputs provided, activities undertaken, and outputs produced;
- iii) The reasonability of the relationship between project costs and results to date, bearing in mind the difficulties inherent in judging costs and benefits of technical assistance programmes;
- iv) The responsiveness of the project in adapting to the region's changing needs;
- v) The quality and timeliness of project management, monitoring and backstopping at the Centre itself and in IMF headquarters
- vi) The level of support and commitment of the region's governments to project activities; and
- vii) The use being made of project outputs, the impact these are having on improved economic and financial performance in the region, and the likely sustainability of results.

The mid-term review will also be expected to comment on the following:

- i.) The merits or otherwise of the regional approach to providing this type of technical assistance;
- ii.) The extent to which CARTAC's activities have helped to foster regional or sub-regional cooperation in developing technical capacities;

- iii.) CARTAC’s contribution to advancing donor cooperation and coordination, forging partnerships, and mobilizing resources;
- iv.) The role of the Steering Committee, individual governments, donors, regional bodies, the technical panels, and the IMF in determining CARTAC’s direction and work plans;
- v.) Factors which have inhibited some countries from requesting assistance from CARTAC;
- vi.) UNDP’s role as stated in the project document, including accepting, managing, and accounting for the cost-sharing contributions;
- vii.) The role of the IMF as CARTAC’s “executing agency”; and
- viii.) The role of the Coordinator in managing CARTAC’s work programme and the CARTAC office.

The review should record any significant lessons that can be drawn from the experience with CARTAC in its first phase, highlighting anything that worked well and that should be emphasised, and anything that has worked badly and should be avoided in future. The reviewer(s) will take note of any suggestions received during the course of the review on the future direction of CARTAC’s work areas and operational modalities.

Review Process

It is proposed that Consulting and Audit Canada (CAC)¹ will be retained to carry out the mid-term review and preside over the selection process to fill the consultancies under this mandate.

Field Mission

The review will include meetings with the CARTAC constituents and stakeholders and with funding agency personnel. The fieldwork is expected to be approximately three weeks in duration. A briefing with funding agencies, the CARTAC manager and advisory team will take place in Barbados before other visits in the region. At some point the review will include a visit or consultation with relevant headquarters personnel in the IDB, IMF, UNDP and World Bank.

¹ Consulting and Audit Canada (CAC) is a Special Operating Agency (SOA) of the Canadian Government. Its services are available only to federal government organisations and, on request, to other public sector and international organisations. Internationally, CAC has provided consulting and audit services to a wide range of national governments and international organisations. It specializes in providing advice and services to improve the quality and efficiency of the public sector, and in evaluating programmes designed to strengthen public sector economic and financial management.

Mid-Term Review Report

CAC will prepare a mid-term review report that puts forward the reviewer's findings, recommendations and lessons learned. The report will be:

- i) Prepared in English only;
- ii) Submitted electronically and in hard copy format.

Level of Effort (LOE)

The proposed work under this mandate is expected to be approximately thirty-nine (39) days. It is estimated that one (1) week will be required for preparatory considerations [seven (7) days]; three and a half (3.5) weeks including travel for field work [twenty five (25) days]; and one (1) week for report writing at home base [seven (7) days].

There may be a proposed option period for this mandate after the completion date if so required for future work considerations in relation to this mandate.

Reviewers' Qualifications

It is proposed that the mid-term review would be carried out by two (2) senior consultants with a solid background in public sector economic, fiscal and financial management.

The first resource should have a background in economics, public sector fiscal operations, and public sector management, and be able to provide professional economic capacity development and evaluation services. In addition, the proposed resource must have a background in economic policy reform/development. This consultancy will be termed the Professional Economic Advisor.

The second resource should have a strong background in financial sector regulation and supervision (of banks and non-bank financial institutions). The proposed resource must be able to provide expert advice in the areas of financial policy, evaluation and regulation. This resource will be termed the Professional Financial Advisor.

The duration of this mandate will for a 39 day period between June 1 and July 31, 2003.

APPENDIX B

LIST OF FINANCIAL CONTRIBUTIONS

RLA/01/011/01/87 - STATUS OF COST SHARING PLEDGED, RECEIVED & APPORTIONED							
AS OF 23 JULY, 2003							
US\$('000)							
DONOR	RECEIPT OF C/S CONTRIBUTION RECORDED BY *FINEX	PLEDGED	RECEIVED	PENDING TO BE RECEIVED IN FUTURE YEARS	APPORTIONED		INCOME C/F
		US\$			2001	2002	2003
IBRD - World Bank	26-Jan-02	2,059,999	730,000	1,329,999		588,445	141,555
CIDA	19-Sep-01	5,095,541	5,095,541	0	361,994	920,149	3,813,398
IRELAND	21-Dec-01	114,000	114,000	0		91,894	22,106
* EUROPEAN COMMUNITY, EEC	In Euros 1,800,000 Estimated amount in US\$ @ .875 Exch. Rate. It may vary	2,057,142		2,057,142			
USAID	17-Jul-02	648,000	382,000			348,265	33,735
USAID	19-Nov-02		50,000	216,000			50,000
IDB		820,477		820,477			
DFID - UK	4-Sep-02	820,477	71,429			57,583	13,846
DFID	13-Dec-02		156,250	592,798			156,250
ANGUILLA	30-May-02	30,000	10,000	20,000		8,061	1,939
ANTIGUA & BARBUDA		30,000		30,000			
BARBADOS	7-Oct-02	30,000	10,000	20,000		8,061	1,939
BAHAMAS	5-Sep-02	30,000	10,000	20,000		8,061	1,939
BELIZE	23-Aug-02	30,000	10,000	20,000		8,061	1,939
BRITISH VIRGIN ISLANDS	27-Jun-03	30,000	10,000	20,000			
CAYMAN ISLANDS	4-Sep-02	30,000	10,000	20,000		8,118	1,882
GRENADA	2-Aug-02	30,000	10,000	20,000		8,118	1,882
DOMINICA		30,000		30,000			
DOMINICAN REPUBLIC	17-Oct-02	30,000	10,000	20,000		8,118	1,882
GUYANA	30-May-02	30,000	10,000	20,000		8,118	1,882
HAITI		30,000		30,000			
JAMAICA	19-Jun-03	30,000	20,000	10,000			
ST. KITTS	4-Sep-02	30,000	10,000	20,000		8,118	1,882
ST. LUCIA	11-Jul-02	30,000	10,000	20,000		8,061	1,939
ST. VINCENT	7-Jun-02	30,000	10,000			8,061	1,939
ST. VINCENT	9-May-03		10,000	10,000			
SURINAME		30,000		30,000			
MONTSERRAT	9-Oct-02	30,000	10,000	20,000		8,061	1,939
TRINIDAD & TOBAGO	5-Sep-02	30,000	10,000	20,000		8,061	1,939
TURKS & CAICOS		30,000		30,000			
				0			
TOTAL		12,215,636	6,769,220	5,446,416	361,994	2,111,414	4,255,812

	UNDP CONTRIBUTION		200,000					
	GRAND PLEDGED TOTAL		12,415,636					
	* First EEC received contribution pending to be recorded. The European Community contribution might need to be registered as a trust fund instead of a 3rd. Party Cost Sharing contribution							

APPENDIX C

CARTAC ACTIVITIES

NOVEMBER 2001 - FEBRUARY 2003

CARTAC - UNDP RLA/01/011

Training Activities and Seminars

Area	Course	Beneficiary	Dates	Location	Participants	Number
PEM	Modern PEM Techniques	The Bahamas	November 7-8, 2001	The Bahamas	All Permanent Secretaries plus others	40
PEM	Modern PEM Techniques	The Bahamas	9-Nov-01	The Bahamas	All Finance Directors and selected Budget Officers	40
PEM	Regional Debt management & Strategies Workshop	OECS	28 Jan - 5 Feb 2002	St. Kitts	Senior Officials from OECS Ministries of Finance	21
PEM	Smart Stream Users Conference	Regional	Feb 21 - 22, 2002	Barbados	Accountant Generals and Staff	60
PEM	Financial Programming and Policies Course	Haiti	March 11-22, 2002	Haiti	Central Bank and Ministry of Finance Staff	25
PEM	Financial Programming and Policies Course	Regional	May 13 - 24, 2002	St. Kitts	OECS Ministry of Finance and ECCB Staff	20
PEM	Symposium on the Operations of the Fiscal Machinery of ECCU	Regional	June 5 - 6, 2002	St. Kitts	OECS Accountants General, Comptrollers of Inland Revenue & Customs, Directors of Budget & Audit and Publics Sector Reform Officials	70
PEM	Financial Management Reform Workshop	Trinidad	July 26-27, 2002	Tobago	Permanent Secretaries and Senior Officials	75
PEM	Financial Management Reform - The Australian Experience	Trinidad & Tobago	5-Nov-02	Trinidad	Officers from the Budget Department and the Comptroller General's Department	50
PEM	Canadian Financial Management Institute Conference	Antigua, Barbados, St. Lucia, Trinidad	November 23-30, 2002	Canada	Selected Senior Officials from 4 Caribbean Countries	4
PEM	Cash Flow forecasting - Its Importance in Budget Execution	Dominica	5-Dec-02	Dominica	Permanent Secretaries	10
					<i>Sub-total</i>	<i>415</i>
FS	Planning Meeting of OECS Offshore Supervisors in the ECCB Area	OECS	23 - 24 Jan 2002	St. Kitts	Supervisors of the OECS Offshore Financial Services Sector	20
FS	Corporate Governance Seminar	Guyana	1-Mar-02	Guyana	Directors and Managers of Financial Institutions, Auditors and Supervisors	100
FS	Meeting to discuss Strategy for Strengthening the Supervision of the OECS Financial System	OECS	26-Apr-02	St. Lucia	OECS Financial Secretaries & Supervisors	21

CARTAC - UNDP RLA/01/011

Training Activities and Seminars

Area	Course	Beneficiary	Dates	Location	Participants	Number
FS	Seminar on Financial Institution Audits - Their Role in Effective Supervision of Financial Institutions	Guyana	14-Jun-02	Guyana	Internal and External Auditors and Managers of Financial Institutions	125
FS	Seminar for Directors, Auditors and Service Providers	Grenada	3-Sep-02	Grenada	Directors and Managers of Financial Institutions, Auditors and Service Providers and Supervisors	100
FS	OECS Financial Sector Supervision Training Seminar	OECS	Oct 7-11, 2002	St. Kitts	OECS Financial Secretaries & Supervisors	45
FS	Corporate Governance Seminar	St. Kitts	26-Nov-02	St. Kitts	Directors and Managers of Financial Institutions, Auditors and Service Providers and Supervisors	150
FS	Corporate Governance Seminar	St. Lucia	29-Nov-02	St. Lucia	Directors and Managers of Financial Institutions, Auditors and Service Providers and Supervisors	150
FS	Corporate Governance Seminar	St. Vincent	29-Nov-02	St. Vincent	Directors and Managers of Financial Institutions, Auditors and Service Providers and Supervisors	107
FS	Consolidated Supervision Workshop	Regional	January 13-17, 2002	Barbados	Banking Supervisors	42
					<i>Sub-total</i>	<i>860</i>
STA	Statistical Capacity Building in ECCU Member Territories	OECS	12-Jul-02	St. Kitts	Heads of Statistics	10
STA	Introduction of the System of National Accounts 1993 - Statistics Sweden Programme	OECS	12 - 13 Sept 2002	St. Lucia	Heads of Statistics	10
STA	National Accounts Statistics Course: Module II on the Implementation of the 1993 System of National Accounts	Regional	November 25 - December 06, 2002	St. Kitts	Statistical Officers	37
					<i>Sub-total</i>	<i>57</i>
TAX	Seminar on VAT Audit	Barbados	November 27-29, 2001	Barbados	VAT Officers	17
TAX	Seminar on VAT Refund	Barbados	March 11-13, 2001	Barbados	VAT Officers	17
TAX	Workshop on Best Practises in Tax	St. Lucia	June 24-27,2002	St. Lucia	IRD Managers	19

CARTAC - UNDP RLA/01/011

Training Activities and Seminars

Area	Course	Beneficiary	Dates	Location	Participants	Number
	Administration					
TAX	Regional Training Programme: Real Property Taxation Workshop	Regional	July 15 - August 02, 2002	Grenada	Tax Officers	25
TAX	Modernisation of Tax Administrations in an Integrated Region: Strategies and Techniques	Regional	July 25 - 26, 2002	Jamaica	Tax Policy and Decision Makers	17
TAX	Computer Assisted Audit Techniques Training Course	Barbados	August 5-9, 2002	Barbados	Inland Revenue Officers	12
TAX	Inaugural Meeting and Seminar of the Working Group on Fiscal Policy	Regional	9-Aug-02	Barbados	Tax Officers	25
TAX	Regional Training, Tax Auditors and Supervisors	Regional	August 12 - 23, 2002	St. Kitts	Managers and Senior Inspectors from Tax Offices	24
TAX	Tax Audit Course for Inland Revenue Department	Barbados and St. Vincent	Sept 2 - 13, 2002	Barbados	Inland Revenue Officers	23
TAX	Tax Audit Course for Inland Revenue Department	Guyana	October 14-25, 2002	Guyana	Inland Revenue Officers	22
TAX	Tax Audit Course for Inland Revenue Department	St. Lucia, St. Kitts, Dominica	November 11-22, 2002	St. Lucia	Inland Revenue Officers	22
TAX	Computer Assisted Audit Techniques Training Course	Barbados, Guyana, St. Lucia, St. Vincent	August 5 - 9 & Oct 21 - Nov 15, 2002	Barbados	Inland Revenue and VAT Officers	12
TAX	Workshop on Best Practises in Tax Administration	Guyana	December 9-12, 2002	Guyana	IRD Managers	19
TAX	Tax Audit Course for Inland Revenue Department	Belize	January 27 - February 7, 2003	Belize	Inland Revenue Officers	27
					Sub-Total	264
					GRAND TOTAL	1596

CARTAC - UNDP RLA/01/011

Professional Attachments

Area	Name and Position	Nationality	Place of Attachment	Duration
TAX	Annette Weekes, Director of VAT	Barbados	Canada Customs and Revenue Agency	14 days
TAX	Adria Sonson, Assistant Comptroller, Property Tax Section	St. Lucia	Barbados Land Tax Department	5 days
TAX	Keith Louisy, Supervisor, Valuation Unit	St. Lucia	Barbados Land Tax Department	5 days
TAX	Clive Richardson	St. Kitts	Barbados Land Tax Department	5 days
TAX	Iroy Clarke	St. Kitts	Barbados Land Tax Department	5 days
TAX	Meridith Gumbs	Anguilla	BVI Inland Revenue Department	10 days
TAX	Larry Franklyn	BVI	BVI Inland Revenue Department	10 days
FS	Nestor Alfred, Director, Financial Services Supervision Unit	St. Lucian	Central Bank of Bahamas	5 days
FS	Nestor Alfred, Director, Financial Services Supervision Unit	St. Lucian	Cayman Islands Monetary Authority	5 days
			Total	64 days

CARTAC - UNDP RLA/01/011

Short-Term Experts/Consultants Engaged

Regional Experts/Consultants						
Area	Name	Nationality/Source	Duration	Purpose	Compensation	Requested By
PEM	Philip Nunez	Trinidad	2 days	TA	T,P/D,F	Trinidad
PEM	Ingrid Shortte	St. Vincent/ECCB	9 days	TA	T,P/D	OECS
PEM	Heather Thompson	Barbados Civil Service	5 days	TA	T,P/D	Dominica
PEM	Andre Waithe	Barbados Civil Service	5 days	TA	T,P/D	Dominica
FS	John Mair	Trinidad	1 day	Training	T,P/D,H	Guyana
FS	Ronald Harford	Trinidad	1 day	Training	T,P/D	Guyana
FS	Maurice Franklin	PWC - Barbados	1 day	Training	T,P/D	Guyana
FS	Lucille Mair	Trinidad	26 days	Study	T,P/D,F	Guyana
FS	Osborne Nurse	Trinidad	36 days	Study	T,P/D,F	Guyana
FS	Bernard LaCorbiniere	St. Lucia	15 days	Study	T,P/D,F	Grenada
FS	David Berry	UWI - Barbados	2 weeks	TA	F	Barbados
FS	Errol Thomas	Grenada	90 days	TA	T,P/D,F	OECS
FS	Christopher Ram	Guyana	1 day	Training	T,P/D,F	Grenada
FS	Ronald Harford	Trinidad	1 day	Training	T,P/D,F	Grenada
FS	Lynette Eastmond	Barbados	1 day	Training	T,P/D,F	Grenada
FS	Carolyn Hanson	Barclays - Barbados	1 day	Training	T,P/D	Grenada
FS	Bernard LaCorbiniere	St. Lucia	15 days	Study	F	St. Lucia
FS	Harold Russell	St. Lucia	1 day	Training	T,P/D,F	St. Kitts
FS	Kevin Higgins	Bahamas	5 days	Training	T,P/D,F	St. Kitts
FS	Guillermo Mena	Barbados	1 day	Training	T,P/D,F	St. Kitts
FS	Ashley Clarke	PWC - Barbados	1 day	Training	T,P/D,F	St. Kitts
FS	Ulric Leung Tat	GIFSA - Grenada	1 day	Training	T,P/D,F	St. Kitts
FS	Carolyn Hanson	Barclays - Barbados	1 day	Training	T,P/D,F	St. Vincent

CARTAC - UNDP RLA/01/011

Short-Term Experts/Consultants Engaged

Regional Experts/Consultants						
Area	Name	Nationality/Source	Duration	Purpose	Compensation	Requested By
FS	Bernard LaCorbiniere	St. Lucia	1 day	Training	F	St. Lucia
FS	Lynette Eastmond	Barbados	1 day	Training	T,P/D,F	St. Lucia
FS	Marius St. Rose	Bank of St. Lucia	1 day	Training	F	St. Lucia
FS	Trevor Carmichael	Barbados	1 day	Training	T,P/D,F	St. Lucia
FS	George Roper	Jamaica	1 day	Training	T,P/D,F	St. Lucia
FS	Ashley Clarke	PWC - Barbados	1 day	Training	T,P/D,F	St. Lucia
FS	Maurice Franklin	PWC - Barbados	1 day	Training	T,P/D,F	St. Kitts
FS	Christopher Ram	Guyana	1 day	Training	T,P/D,F	St. Kitts
FS	Marius St. Rose	Bank of St. Lucia	1 day	Training	T,P/D,F	St. Kitts
FS	Lynette Eastmond	Barbados	1 day	Training	T,P/D,F	St. Kitts
FS	Ann Marie Narine	Central Bank of TT	10 days	TA	T,P/D,F	St. Vincent
FS	E. St. Hilaire Bruce-Lyle	St. Vincent	10 days	TA	F	St. Vincent
FS	Guillermo Mena	Barbados	30 days	TA	T,P/D,F	St. Kitts
FS	Gordon Julien	ECCB	10 days	TA	T,P/D	St. Vincent
FS	Shawn Williams	ECCB	10 days	TA	T,P/D	St. Vincent
FS	Shirley Marie	ECCB	10 days	TA	T,P/D	St. Vincent
FS	Ann Marie Narine	Central Bank of TT	10 days	TA	T,P/D,F	St. Vincent
FS	David Berry	UWI - Barbados	1 day	TA	T,P/D,F	St. Vincent
TAX	Rose Byam	Trinidad	10 days	Training	T,P/D,F	Barbados
TAX	Carey C.L. Thompson	Barbados	10 days	Training	T,P/D,F	OECS
TAX	Fred Campbell	Jamaica	15 days	Training	T,P/D,F	OECS
TAX	Jasper Scotland	Antigua	18 days	Study	T,P/D,H	OECS
TAX	Simon Jones-Hendrickson	St. Kitts	18 days	Study	T,P/D,H	OECS
TAX	Alick Lazare	Dominica	18 days	Study	T,P/D,H	OECS

CARTAC - UNDP RLA/01/011

Short-Term Experts/Consultants Engaged

Regional Experts/Consultants						
Area	Name	Nationality/Source	Duration	Purpose	Compensation	Requested By
TAX	Marius St. Rose	St. Lucia	18 days	Study	T,P/D,H	OECS
TAX	Sims Martin	St. Vincent	18 days	Study	T,P/D,H	OECS
TAX	Alister McIntyre	Grenada	18 days	Study	T,P/D,H	OECS
TAX	Rose Byam	Trinidad	10 days	Training	T,P/D,F	St. Lucia, Dominica, St. Kitts
TAX	Rose Byam	Trinidad	10 days	Training	T,P/D,F	Guyana
TAX	Rose Byam	Trinidad	10 days	Training	T,P/D,F	Belize
STA	Desiree Zachariah	Antigua	5 days	TA	T,P/D,F	Anguilla

CARTAC - UNDP RLA/01/011

Short-Term Experts/Consultants Engaged

International Experts/Consultants						
Area	Name	Nationality	Duration	Purpose	Compensation	Requested By
PEM	Reza Kibria	Bangladesh	2 days	TA	T,P/D,F	Trinidad
PEM	Victor Ayeni	Nigeria	2 days	TA	T,P/D	Trinidad
PEM	Frits Van Beek	Netherlands	60 days	TA	T,P/D,F	ECCB/St. Vincent/ St. Kitts
PEM	Toma Gudac	Yugoslavia/USA	40 days	TA	T,P/D,F	ECCB/Dominica/ St. Kitts
TAX	Richard Courneyea	Canada	3 days	Training	T,P/D,F	Barbados
TAX	Matthias Mors	Netherlands (EU)	1 day	Training	N.C	COTA
TAX	Michael Keen	UK (IMF)	1 day	Training	N.C.	COTA
TAX	Robert Dill	Canada (CCRA)	7 days	Training	T,P/D,F	Barbados
TAX	Maureen Baldwin	USA (IRS)	10 days	Training	T,P/D,F	COTA
TAX	John Mansfield	USA (IRS)	10 days	Training	T,P/D,F	COTA
TAX	Robert Dill	Canada (CCRA)	20 days	Training	T,P/D,F	Barbados, Guyana, St. Lucia, St. Vincent
TAX	Brian Russell	Canada (CCRA)	20 days	Training	T,P/D,F	Barbados, Guyana, St. Lucia, St. Vincent
FS	Philip Davis	UK	1 day	Training	T,P/D,F	CCMS
FS	Michael Andrews	IMF	7 days	Study	N.C.	Barbados
FS	John Austin	IMF	7 days	Study	N.C.	Barbados
FS	Ronald MacDonald	UK	5 days	Training	T,P/D,F	Region Wide
FS	Paul van Sluijs	Netherlands	5 days	Training	T,P/D,F	Region Wide
FS	Nick Cook	UK	5 days	Training	T,P/D,F	Region Wide
FS	William Pratt Mayer	USA	5 days	Training	T,P/D,F	Region Wide
FS	Kim Norris	Canada	5 days	Training	N.C	Region Wide
STA	Thomas Alexander	IMF	10 days	Training	N.C	CARICOM
STA	Chandrakant Patel	India	10 days	Training	T,P/D,F	CARICOM

APPENDIX D

LIST OF PEOPLE MET

CARTAC

Bradshaw, Nigel
Hansen, Graeme
Adamsons, Karlis
Durant, Ian
Taitt, Marina
Lloyd, Jessica,
Cherebin, Desiree
Whiskey, Sandra
Blackett, Everton
Dos Santos, Paulo
Murad, Howard

CDB

Dalrymple, Kelvin

Donors

Valle, Louise	CIDA
Anderson, William	CIDA
Alston, Joanne	DFID
Mullard, Paul	DFID (Telephone)
Biggs, David	DFID (Telephone)
Thompson, Nicole	DFID
Kelly, Brian	EU
Blackwood, Mansfield	USAID
Bassani, Antonella	WB (Telephone)

Barbados

Williams, Marion
Sivers, Margaret
Walcott-Denny, Sabina
Weekes, Annette
Belgrave, Carlos
Hunte, Angela
Smith, Grantley
Layne, William
Haynes, Cleviston
Straughn, Randolph
Taylor, Marva
Riley, Marville
David, Trevor
Hutchison, Pedro

Brown, Victor
Belgrave, Wilma

Guyana

Lal, Ramnarine
Singh, Ashni
Frimpong, Coby
Marks, Lambert
Khurshid, Sattaur
Benn, Margaret
Williams, Lawrence

CARICOM

Odle, Maurice
Bissember, Enid

Trinidad and Tobago

Chang-Fong, Amoy
Forde, Penelope
Mayers, Leroy
Juman-Redhead, Marlene
Herbert, Carla

ECCB

Venner, Sir Dwight
Allen, Errol
Harris, Wentworth
Liburd, Eustace
Wade, Mignon
Nero, Jennifer
Bain, Laurie
Shortte, Ingrid
Williams, Sheila
Nicholls, Garth

St Kitts

Lawrence, Wendell
Williams, Beverly
Edwards, Gary

Dominica

Sylvester, Ambrose
Listrade, Swinburne
Shillingford, Vindrani
Pascal, Francis
Dowe, Denise
Francis, Aretha
Adrien-Roberts, Wynante

St. Lucia

Braithwaite, Trevor
Alfred, Nestor
Anthony, Isaac
Charles, James

St. Vincent and the Grenadines

Edwards, Maurice
Mitchell, Louise
Alleyne, Selwyn
Dogan, Alma

Grenada

Antoine, Timothy
Marquez, Natasha
Sylvester, Mike
Seales, Robin
Joseph, Anslem

Bahamas

Francis, Julian
Rolle, John
Ellis, Richard
Cunningham, Ehurd
Thompson, Christine
Brown, Roger
Sherman, Pauline

IMF – Western Hemisphere Department

Furtado, Antonio
Guzman, Jorge

Samuel, Wendell
Turner-Huggins, Therese
Rizavi, Saquib

IMF – Office of Executive Director

Bennett, Ian E
O’Loughlin, Charles
Lewis-Bynoe, Denny

IMF – Statistics Department

Alexander, Tom
Bove, Jan
Quin, Simon

IMF – Public Expenditure Management Division –Fiscal Affairs

Brumby, Jim
Van Eden, Holger
Corformat, Francois
Keen, Michael
Seade, Jesus

IMF – Office of Technical Assistance Management

Liuksila, Claire
Carey, Roberta
Christensen, Brian

IMF – MFD

Ize, Alain

IDB

Beharie, Neville
Haque, Badrul

UNDP

Wiltshire, Rosina
Moore, Sandra
Mohamed, Paula
Cliff, Valerie
Carbajal, Jacqueline

APPENDIX E

**LIST OF PEOPLE EMAILED AND INTERVIEWED BY
TELEPHONE**

Anguilla	Harrigan, Carl Rogers, Carlyle
Antigua	Matthias, David
Belize	Alvarez, Yvette
British Virgin Islands	Baker, Kenneth
Cayman Islands	Scotland, Cindy
Jamaica	Tyndall, Shirley
Montserrat	Skerritt, John
Turks & Caicos	James, Dulcie Paulsen, Peter